

#1 Heilman Avenue Willow Island, WV 26134 (304) 665-2422

August 13, 2015

Overnight Delivery Federal Express

Mr. William Durham, Director Division of Air Quality, DEP 601 57th Street, S.E. Charleston, WV 25304

> CYTEC INDUSTRIES INC. **WILLOW ISLAND PLANT** WVDAQ ID NO. 073-00003

SUBJECT:

COMBINED APPLICATION FOR RULE 13 / TITLE V PERMIT UPDATES

REFERENCE: PERMIT R13-2156V, Issued April 24, 2015

PERMIT R30-7300003-2010; MM09 (Part 4 of 4), (January 14, 2015)

Dear Director Durham:

In accordance with 45 CSR 13 Section 4.2 and 45 CSR 30 Section 6.5.a., Cytec hereby submits a combined application for updates to the Polymer Additives Manufacturing Unit Rule 13 permit (R13-2156V) and Rule 30 permit R30-7300003-2010; MM09 (Part 4 of 4) at the Willow Island

Pursuant to R13-2156V, Section 4.5.5, Cytec is submitting a Class I Administrative Update for 1st half 2015. No changes to emission limits are proposed by this permitting action.

Cytec Industries Inc. has reviewed Draft TITLE V OPERATING PERMIT REVISIONS GUIDANCE PROCEDURES AND INSTRUCTIONS (2/18/04) issued by DAQ and requests minor permit modification of the referenced Title V permit. Cytec is submitting this proposed modification to the referenced Title V permit which we believe meets the criteria for use of minor permit modification procedures, and hereby request that such procedures be utilized in making this modification.

An original, one copy and 2 CD's of the application are enclosed for Rule 13/Title V processing.

A Table of Contents is provided with this submittal, listing all information presented in this application for update.

August 13, 2015 Page 2

Cytec has included for DAQ's use, as Appendix 2, a Summary of Revisions (see Attachment 1) and a source-proposed 'track changes' version of the permit (see Attachment 2).

No confidential business information is included in this application.

Cytec appreciates the opportunity to review a draft permit at the appropriate point in the update process. We also request an electronic 'final draft' version in Microsoft Word format as submitted to the Director for signature, representing the "as issued" permit.

Additional questions or information can be obtained by contacting our technical representative Mr. John Pitner at (304) 665-3485.

Sincerely yours, Cytec Industries Inc.

Mr. Michael A. Young

Plant Manager

MAY/jp

Enclosures

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Appendix 1 – Application for Permit Class I Administrative Update

Attachments

- A Business Certificate
- D Regulatory Discussion
- G Process Description
- H Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDS)
- N Supporting Emissions Calculations
- S Title V Permit Revision Information

Appendix 2 – Additional Information

Attachments

- 1 Summary of Source-Proposed Revisions to R13-2156V
- Notification of First Half 2015 Revisions to the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit / Source-Proposed Revisions to R13-2156V



WEST VIRGINIA DEPARTMENT OF **ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION**

DIVISION OF AIR QUALITY

601 57th Street, SE

APPLICATION FOR NSR PERMIT AND

	TITLE V PERMIT REVISION (OPTIONAL)				
PLEASE CHECK ALL THAT APPLY TO NSR (45CSR13) (IF KNOWN):			PLEASE CHECK TYPE OF 45CSR30 (TITLE V) REVISION (IF ANY):		
ON	ı —		_	MODIFICATION	
RY					
E-FACT					
ision Guid Id ability te	lance" in order to co	letermine your changes reque	Title V Permit Revis sted in this Permit A	on options pplication.	
ection l	. General				
tary of St	ate's Office):	2. Federal E			
		4. The applic			
		☐ OWNER	□OPERATOR	⊠ вотн	
5A. Applicant's mailing address: Cytec Industries Inc. #1 Heilman Avenue Willow Island, WV 26134			Cytec Industries Inc. State Route 2		
ınt a resid		·	? XES	□ NO	
oration/O	rganization/Limi	ted Partnersh	_		
		istration (one	page) including an	y name change	
e the nam	ne of parent corpo	ration: Not Ap	pplicable (NA)		
or other	wise have control	of the <i>propose</i>	ed site? 🛛 YES	□NO	
ce.					
 9. Type of plant or facility (stationary source) to be constructed, modified, relocated, administratively updated or temporarily permitted (e.g., coal preparation plant, primary crusher, etc.): 10. North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) code for the factorists. 					
Chemical Manufacturing Unit – Polymer Additives Product					
R13-215			, , , , ,		
	on Structed (e.g., coves Proceution III. Lisas R13-21	KNOWN): PLEASE CHECK AN ADMINISTRA SIGNIFICANT IF ANY BOX ABOUNT OF THE PROPERTY OF SIGNIFICANT IF ANY BOX ABOUNT OF THE PROPERTY OF STATE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE	KNOWN): PLEASE CHECK TYPE OF 45CON ADMINISTRATIVE AMENDMINIST AMENDMINISTRATIVE AMEN	KNOWN): PLEASE CHECK TYPE OF 45CSR30 (TITLE V) REVOLUTIONAL) PLEASE CHECK TYPE OF 45CSR30 (TITLE V) REVOLUTION SIGNIFICANT MODIFICATION IF ANY BOX ABOVE IS CHECKED, INCLUDE TITLE V INFORMATION AS ATTACHMENT'S TO THIS APPLICATION AS ATTACHMENT'S TO THIS	

All of the required forms and additional information can be	All of the required forms and additional information can be found under the Permitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.					
12A.		<u> Periodo de la casa de la colonia del colonia del colonia del colonia de la colonia del colonia de la colonia de la colonia de la colonia del colonia del colonia de la colonia del colonia d</u>				
 For Modifications, Administrative Updates or Tepresent location of the facility from the nearest state For Construction or Relocation permits, please proad. Include a MAP as Attachment B. 	e road;					
The plant is located on State Route 2, two miles so	outh of Belmont, West Virginia.					
12.B. New site address (if applicable):	12C. Nearest city or town:	12D. County:				
NA	Willow Island	Pleasants				
12.E. UTM Northing (KM): 4,356.2	12F. UTM Easting (KM): 473.4	12G. UTM Zone: 17				
13. Briefly describe the proposed change(s) at the facilit Per permit Section 4.5.5., semiannual update of	•	ection 4.0.				
14A. Provide the date of anticipated installation or change	-	14B. Date of anticipated Start-Up				
If this is an After-The-Fact permit application, provide the change did happen: NA	le date upon which the proposed	if a permit is granted: NA				
14C. Provide a Schedule of the planned Installation of/ application as Attachment C (if more than one uni	-					
15. Provide maximum projected Operating Schedule o 24 Hours Per Day 7 Days Per Week	of activity/activities outlined in this applica 52 Weeks Per Year	ation:				
16. Is demolition or physical renovation at an existing fa	cility involved?					
17. Risk Management Plans. If this facility is subject to	112(r) of the 1990 CAAA, or will become	ne subject due to proposed				
changes (for applicability help see www.epa.gov/cepp	oo), submit your Risk Management Pla	n (RMP) to U.S. EPA Region III.				
18. Regulatory Discussion. List all Federal and State a	air pollution control regulations that you	believe are applicable to the				
proposed process (if known). A list of possible applica	able requirements is also included in Atta	achment S of this application				
(Title V Permit Revision Information). Discuss applica	bility and proposed demonstration(s) of	compliance (if known). Provide this				
information as Attachment D.						
Section II. Additional atta	achments and supporting de	ocuments.				
19. Include a check payable to WVDEP – Division of Air 45CSR13).	Quality with the appropriate application	ı fee (per 45CSR22 and				
20. Include a Table of Contents as the first page of your application package.						
	21. Provide a Plot Plan , e.g. scaled map(s) and/or sketch(es) showing the location of the property on which the stationary source(s) is or is to be located as Attachment E (Refer to Plot Plan Guidance).					
	 Indicate the location of the nearest occupied structure (e.g. church, school, business, residence). 					
22. Provide a Detailed Process Flow Diagram(s) showing each proposed or modified emissions unit, emission point and control device as Attachment F .						
23. Provide a Process Description as Attachment G.						
Also describe and quantify to the extent possible a						
All of the required forms and additional information can be found under the Permitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.						

CYTEC-WI – R13-2156V Admin. Upda	ate / R30 Combined Processing	August 2015					
24. Provide Material Safety Data Sheet	24. Provide Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDS) for all materials processed, used or produced as Attachment H.						
 For chemical processes, provide a MS 	DS for each compound emitted to	o the air.					
25. Fill out the Emission Units Table an	ıd provide it as Attachment I.						
26. Fill out the Emission Points Data Su	ummary Sheet (Table 1 and Tak	ole 2) and provide it as Attachment J.					
27. Fill out the Fugitive Emissions Data	summary Sheet and provide it	as Attachment K.					
28. Check all applicable Emissions Unit	Data Sheets listed below:						
☐ Bulk Liquid Transfer Operations	☐ Haul Road Emissions	☐ Quarry					
☐ Chemical Processes	☐ Hot Mix Asphalt Plant	☐ Solid Materials Sizing, Handling and Storage					
☐ Concrete Batch Plant	☐ Incinerator	Facilities					
Grey Iron and Steel Foundry	☐ Indirect Heat Exchanger	☐ Storage Tanks					
☐ General Emission Unit, specify:							
Fill out and provide the Emissions Unit D							
29. Check all applicable Air Pollution Co	ontrol Device Sheets listed below	N:					
☐ Absorption Systems	☐ Baghouse	☐ Flare					
☐ Adsorption Systems	☐ Condenser	☐ Mechanical Collector					
Afterburner	☐ Electrostatic Precipitat	or Wet Collecting System					
Other Collectors, specify Fill out and provide the Air Pollution Con 30. Provide all Supporting Emissions C		nent M. r attach the calculations directly to the forms listed in					
Items 28 through 31.							
	compliance with the proposed en	proposed monitoring, recordkeeping, reporting and nissions limits and operating parameters in this permit					
	y not be able to accept all measu	ner or not the applicant chooses to propose such res proposed by the applicant. If none of these plans le them in the permit.					
32. Public Notice. At the time that the a	application is submitted, place a C	Class I Legal Advertisement in a newspaper of general					
circulation in the area where the sour	ce is or will be located (See 45CS	SR§13-8.3 through 45CSR§13-8.5 and <i>Example Legal</i>					
Advertisement for details). Please s	ubmit the Affidavit of Publication	n as Attachment P immediately upon receipt.					
33. Business Confidentiality Claims. D	Ooes this application include confi	dential information (per 45CSR31)?					
☐ YES ☑ NO							
➢ If YES, identify each segment of information on each page that is submitted as confidential and provide justification for each segment claimed confidential, including the criteria under 45CSR§31-4.1, and in accordance with the DAQ's "Precautionary Notice – Claims of Confidentiality" guidance found in the General Instructions as Attachment Q.							
Se	ction III. Certification o	f Information					
34. Authority/Delegation of Authority. Check applicable Authority Form be		ner than the responsible official signs the application.					
☐ Authority of Corporation or Other Busin	ness Entity	Authority of Partnership					
☐ Authority of Governmental Agency	· 🔲 ,	Authority of Limited Partnership					

All of the required forms and additional information can be found under the Permitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.

Submit completed and signed Authority Form as Attachment R.

or real viviation of the complication	roccounty	August 2010					
35A. Certification of Information . To certify this permit applica 2.28) or Authorized Representative shall check the appropriate by	ation, a Responsible Offici box and sign below.	al (per 45CSR§13-2.22 and 45CSR§30-					
Certification of Truth, Accuracy, and Completeness	•						
I, the undersigned Responsible Official / Authorized Re application and any supporting documents appended hereto, is treasonable inquiry I further agree to assume responsibility for the stationary source described herein in accordance with this applic Environmental Protection, Division of Air Quality permit issued in and regulations of the West Virginia Division of Air Quality and V	I, the undersigned Responsible Official / Authorized Representative, hereby certify that all information contained in this application and any supporting documents appended hereto, is true, accurate, and complete based on information and belief after reasonable inquiry I further agree to assume responsibility for the construction, modification and/or relocation and operation of the stationary source described herein in accordance with this application and any amendments thereto, as well as the Department of Environmental Protection, Division of Air Quality permit issued in accordance with this application, along with all applicable rules and regulations of the West Virginia Division of Air Quality and W.Va. Code § 22-5-1 et seq. (State Air Pollution Control Act). If the business or agency changes its Responsible Official or Authorized Representative, the Director of the Division of Air Quality will be						
Compliance Certification Except for requirements identified in the Title V Application for w that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable incompliance with all applicable requirements. SIGNATURE (Please use blue jnk) 35B. Printed name of signee: Michael A. Young	quiry, all air contaminant s	hieved, I, the undersigned hereby certify cources identified in this application are in ATE: 08/13/2015 (Please use blue ink) 35C. Title: Plant Manager					
35D. E-mail: mike.young@cytec.com 36E. Phone: (30	04) 665-3461	36F. FAX: (304) 665-3616					
36A. Printed name of contact person (if different from above):		36B. Title:					
John K. Pitner		Senior Environmental Engineer					
36C. E-mail: john.pitner@cytec.com 36D. Phone: (30	04) 665-3485	36E. FAX: (304) 665-3674					
PLEASE CHECK ALL APPLICABLE ATTACHMENTS INCLUDED WITH							
Attachment A: Business Certificate							
FOR AGENCY USE ONLY – IF THIS IS A TITLE V SOURCE:							
☐ Forward 1 copy of the application to the Title V Permitting Group ☐ For Title V Administrative Amendments: ☐ NSR permit writer should notify Title V permit writer of documents. ☐ Title V Minor Modifications: ☐ Title V permit writer should send appropriate notification ☐ NSR permit writer should notify Title V permit writer of documents. ☐ For Title V Significant Modifications processed in parallel with N☐ NSR permit writer should notify a Title V permit writer of ☐ Public notice should reference both 45CSR13 and Title V☐ EPA has 45 day review period of a draft permit.	raft permit, n to EPA and affected states raft permit. ISR Permit revision: draft permit, / permits,						
All of the required forms and additional information can be found u	nder the Permitting Section	of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.					

WEST VIRGINIA

STATE TAX DEPARTMENT BUSINESS REGISTRATION CERTIFICATE

ISSUED TO:
CYTEC INDUSTRIES INC
STATE RT 2
WILLOW ISLAND, WV 26134-0000

BUSINESS REGISTRATION ACCOUNT NUMBER: 1012

1012-6978

This certificate is issued on:

08/16/2011

This certificate is issued by the West Virginia State Tax Commissioner in accordance with Chapter 11, Article 12, of the West Virginia Code

The person or organization identified on this certificate is registered to conduct business in the State of West Virginia at the location above.

This certificate is not transferrable and must be displayed at the location for which issued.

This certificate shall be permanent until cessation of the business for which the certificate of registration was granted or until it is suspended, revoked or cancelled by the Tax Commissioner.

Change in name or change of location shall be considered a cessation of the business and a new certificate shall be required.

TRAVELING/STREET VENDORS: Must carry a copy of this certificate in every vehicle operated by them. CONTRACTORS, DRILLING OPERATORS, TIMBER/LOGGING OPERATIONS: Must have a copy of this certificate displayed at every job site within West Virginia.

atL006 v.4 L1951851136

ATTACHMENT D - REGULATORY DISCUSSION

NOTE: The following discussion contains the specific Clean Air Act regulatory changes that Cytec believes to apply to the requested R13 permit and Title V permit update.

Presumed Applicable CAA Requirements

Regulatory Citation	Emission Source Affected	Description of Applicability	Compliance Demonstration
45CSR7-4.1.	Aerosol GPG-N product	The new Aerosol GPG-N process emits a small quantity of particulate matter (PM) from vent 21DE.	See Attachment G Process Description for the demonstration of compliance with the 45CSR7-4.1. process weight rate PM emission limits.
			MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to be a Group 2 Batch Process Vent unit.
_			MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to not utilize a new Storage Tank that is subject to the MON MACT.
	Aerosol GPG-N product	The MON MACT Subpart FFFF (National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Miscellaneous Organic Chemical	MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to not utilize any Surge Control Vessel and Bottoms Receivers that are subject to the MON MACT.
		Manufacturing (MON)) is applicable to the new Aerosol GPG-N product. The Aerosol GPG-N product is designated as new MCPU 25 (GPGn-PA).	MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to utilize heat exchange systems/cooling water condensers that are subject to the MON MACT.
			MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to not utilize any Transfer Rack that is subject to the MON MACT.
			MCPU 25 has been determined by Cytec to contain equipment components in OHAP service (>5% OHAP). The facility will comply with MON requirements for Equipment Leaks through its existing Subpart H monitoring program as required.

POLYMER ADDITIVES MANUFACTURING UNIT PROCESS DESCRIPTION

The Cytec Willow Island (Cytec-WI) plant's Polymer Additives Manufacturing Unit manufactures ultraviolet light absorbers, antioxidants, anti-static agents, depressant reagents and phenolic resins.

In accordance with R13-2156V, Section 4.5.5, Cytec is submitting notification of revisions of the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit equipment/emission units, control devices, or emissions points, as listed in Sections 1.0, and 4.1.6, or Appendix A of this permit, for the 1st half of 2015. No changes to emission limits are proposed by this permitting action.

New Product/Process Area Aerosol GPG-N

Cytec-WI added the new product Aerosol GPG-N to its Polymer Additives manufacturing business within Building 82, utilizing existing process equipment, as follows:

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
21DX	20BE	Reactor with condensers 3-22CD1 and 3- 22CD1A			NA
	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over reactor		-	NA
22KX	20BE	Splitter Bowl		1	NA
20PX	20PE	Split Receiver		1	NA
20EX	20EE	Condensate Receiver			NA
20FX	20DE	Vacuum Jet (3-19VJ1)			NA
24TX	24FE	Drumming Station			NA

Per R13-2156V Section 4.1.5, compliance with the emission limits set forth in Section 4.1.1 are demonstrated by calculating emissions for every product in the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit using Emission Master® emission modeling software, or other appropriate emission/discharge estimation models or calculation methodologies (e.g., ChemCAD®, PlantWare®, USEPA's TANKS 4.0, etc.). The emission models and other calculation methods are maintained current for all processes, process modifications and new product variants. The emission/discharge estimation models and calculation methodologies developed in Section 4.1.3, as well as production records for each calendar month are maintained on site for a period of five (5) years.

An MSDS for Aerosol GPG-N is included in Attachment H.

The new Aerosol GPG-N manufacturing process is subject to the Miscellaneous Organic NESHAP (MON MACT) Subpart FFFF for batch process vents, heat exchangers and equipment leaks. The Aerosol GPG-N process has been designated as part of the existing MON MCPU #25.

PM Emissions from Feed Tank 21DE industrial hygiene vent

Below are the estimated PM and PM10 hourly emission rates for Emission Point ID 21DE that are requested to be added to the 45CSR7 requirement in section 4.1.6. Also provided are the process weight rates and the 45CSR7-4.1 allowable hourly PM emission rates for the applicable process steps.

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Process Step Description	PM Emitted (lb/hr)	PM10 Emitted (lb/hr)	Process Weight Rate (lb/hr)	Rule 7 Type 'a' Allowable PM Limit (lb/hr)
21DX	, , , , , ,	Charge Sodium Metabisulfite to Reactor	0.0026	0.0012	1,240	1.49

Calculating PM emissions

The closest unit operation to adding/dropping raw materials or dry products was determined to be AP-42 Chapter 11.12 Concrete Batching (rev. 10/01).

Specifically, Table 11.12-2 EMISSION FACTORS FOR CONCRETE BATCHING (English Units), operations for sand transfer and cement unloading to elevated storage silo (pneumatic) were chosen for adaptation to the materials handling activities at Cytec-WI.

It was determined from an Internet search that nearly all Portland cement passes through a standard No. 200 mesh (75 micron) sieve screen.

Footnote "a" to Table 11.12-2 provides a breakout of materials included in "concrete", with approximately 15% of the materials in concrete being fine powders (cement and cement supplement).

Thus, for purposes of simplification it was decided to classify dry raw materials and dry products into one of two categories for emission factor purposes:

- Coarse particle material a material in which less than 15% of a representative sample passes through a standard No. 200 mesh sieve would be considered as a coarse material; Cytec considers sand as representative of coarse materials.
- Fine particle material a material in which 15% or greater of a representative sample passes through a standard No. 200 mesh sieve would be considered as a fine material; Cytec considers cement as representative of fine materials.

Therefore, the emission factors from AP-42 Table 11.12-2 (rev. 10/01) are as follows:

Material	Uncontrolled PM Emissions (lb/ton)	Uncontrolled PM10 Emissions (lb/ton)
Coarse particle material (Sand transfer)	0.0021	0.00099
Fine particle material (Cement unloading to elevated storage silo (pneumatic))	0.72	0.46

Where converted to percent by weight the factors become:

Material	Uncontrolled PM Emissions (% by wt)	Uncontrolled PM10 Emissions (% by wt)
Coarse particle material (Sand transfer)	0.000105	0.0000495
Fine particle material (Cement unloading to elevated storage silo (pneumatic))	0.036	0.023

In order to be conservative with these PM emissions factors, it was decided that the factors would be doubled to account for the assumptions used in this emissions estimation methodology:

Material	Uncontrolled PM Emissions (% by wt)	Uncontrolled PM10 Emissions (% by wt)
Coarse particle material (Sand transfer)	0.00021	0.0001
Fine particle material (Cement unloading to elevated storage silo (pneumatic))	0.072	0.046

Below are the PM and PM10 emission calculations for Emission Point ID 20BE for the dry raw material charging process steps:

Charge dry material

- 3,100 lb material x 0.0000021 (coarse factor PM) = 0.0065 lb PM Charge time is 2.5 hr, occurring once.
- 3,100 lb material x 0.000001 (coarse factor PM10) = 0.0031 lb PM10 Charge time is 2.5 hr, occurring once.

Sulfur dioxide emissions from vent 20BE

The new Aerosol GPG-N product does emit from vent 20BE a small quantity of sulfur dioxide (SO2) at the rate of 4.20 lb/batch, with maximum annual potential emissions of 210 lb/yr. However, this source operation is exempt from 45CSR10-4.1, per the exemption contained in 45CSR10-4.1.e:

Any owner or operator of a manufacturing process source operation(s) which has the potential to emit less than 500 pounds per year of sulfur oxides.

Below are the estimated SO2 maximum emission rates for Emission Point ID 20BE.

Product/ Process Area Emission Group	Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Process Step Description	Maximum Emissions SO2 (lb/batch)	Maximum Emissions SO2 Conc. (ppm)	Rule 10-4.1. Allowable SO2 Conc. Limit (ppm)
Aerosol GPG-N	21DX	20BE	SO2 evolution during SMBS stir.	4.20	NA/Exempt	NA/Exempt

Calculating sulfur dioxide emissions

Using Emission Master® emission modeling software and other appropriate calculation methodologies, the maximum mass emission rates (lb/hr) are calculated for sulfur dioxide emitted during each process step. For SO2 emissions that are not exempt from Rule 10, the mass emission rates are converted to concentrations of SO2 (in ppm), utilizing the vent flow rate, temperature and moisture content for the process step with SO2 emissions. The calculated SO2 maximum concentration is then compared to the Rule 10 allowable SO2 concentration of 2,000 ppm at each vent point with SO2 emissions to ensure compliance with Rule 10-4.1.

Attachment H – Material Safety Data Sheets (MSDS)

• AEROSOL® GPG-N



SDS: 0009796

Date Prepared: 04/20/2015

SAFETY DATA SHEET

1. IDENTIFICATION

Product Name: AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant

Synonyms: Sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate in mixture of methanol and water

Chemical Family: Ester

C20H37O7NaS Molecular Formula:

Molecular Weight: 444

Intended/Recommended Use: Surfactant

CYTEC INDUSTRIES INC., FIVE GARRET MOUNTAIN PLAZA, WOODLAND PARK, NEW JERSEY 07424, USA For Product and all Non-Emergency Information call 1-800/652-6013. Outside the USA and Canada call 1-973/357-3193.

EMERGENCY PHONE (24 hours/day) - For emergency only involving spill, leak, fire, exposure or accident call: Asia Pacific:

Australia - +61-3-9663-2130 or 1800-033-111

China (PRC) - +86 0532 83889090 (NRCC)

New Guinea - +61-3-9663-2130

New Zealand - +61-3-9663-2130 or 0800-734-607 All Others - +65 3158 1074 (Carechem24 Singapore)

Canada: +1-905-356-8310 (Cytec Welland, Canada plant)

Europe/Africa/Middle East (Carechem24 UK):

Europe, Middle East, Africa, Israel - +44 (0) 1235 239 670

Middle East, Africa (Arabic speaking countries) - +44 (0) 1235 239 671

Latin America:

Brazil - 0800 7077 022 (SUATRANS)

Chile - +56-2-247-3600 (CITUC QUIMICO)

All Others - +52-376-73 74122 (Cytec Atequiza, Mexico plant)

USA: +1-703-527-3887 or 1-800-424-9300 (CHEMTREC #CCN6083)

The ® indicates a Registered Trademark in the United States and the ™ indicates a trademark in the United States. The mark may also be registered, subject of an application for registration, or a trademark in other countries.

2. HAZARDS IDENTIFICATION

GHS Classification

Flammable Liquid Hazard Category 3 Acute Toxicity (Oral) Hazard Category 4 Specific Target Organ Toxicity - Single Exposure Hazard Category 1 Skin Corrosion / Irritation Hazard Category 2 Serious Eye Damage / Eye Irritation Hazard Category 1

LABEL ELEMENTS



AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 2 of 10

Signal Word

Danger

Hazard Statements

Flammable liquid and vapor

Harmful if swallowed

Causes damage to organs

Causes skin irritation

Causes serious eye damage

Precautionary Statements

Keep away from heat/sparks/open flames/hot surfaces. - No smoking.

Keep container tightly closed.

Ground/Bond container and receiving equipment.

Use explosion-proof electrical/ventilating/lighting/equipment.

Use only non-sparking tools.

Take precautionary measures against static discharge.

Wear protective gloves/protective clothing/eye protection/face protection.

Wash face, hands and any exposed skin thoroughly after handling.

Do not eat, drink or smoke when using this product.

Do not breathe dust/fume/gas/mist/vapours/spray.

IF ON SKIN (or hair): Take off immediately all contaminated clothing. Rinse skin with water/shower.

In case of fire: Use CO2, dry chemical, or foam for extinction.

IF SWALLOWED: Call a POISON CENTER or doctor/physician if you feel unwell.

Rinse mouth.

Specific treatment (see supplemental first aid instructions on this label).

Take off all contaminated clothing and wash it before reuse.

IF IN EYES: Rinse cautiously with water for several minutes. Remove contact lenses, if present and easy to do. Continue rinsing.

Immediately call a POISON CENTER or doctor/physician.

Store in a well-ventilated place. Keep cool.

Store locked up.

Dispose of contents/container in accordance with local and national regulations.

Hazards Not Otherwise Classified (HNOC), Other Hazards

Use mechanical exhaust ventilation when heat-curing material.

3. COMPOSITION/INFORMATION ON INGREDIENTS

Substance, Mixture or Article? Mixture

HAZARDOUS INGREDIENTS

Component / CAS No.	%	GHS Classification	Carcinogen
Sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate	68 - 72	Skin Irrit. 2 (H315)	-
577-11-7		Eye Dam. 1 (H318)	
Methanol	8 - 12	Flam. Liq. 2 (H225)	-
67-56-1		Acute Tox. 3 (H301)	
		Acute Tox. 3 (H311)	
		Acute Tox. 3 (H331)	
		STOT SE 1 (H370)	
		Skin Irrit. 3 (H316)	
		Eye Irrit. 2B (H320)	

Additional GHS classification or other information may be included in this section but has not been adopted by OSHA. See Section 16 for full text of H phrases.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 3 of 10

4. FIRST AID MEASURES

DESCRIPTION OF FIRST AID MEASURES

Eye Contact:

Rinse immediately with plenty of water for at least 15 minutes. Obtain medical attention immediately.

Skin Contact:

Remove contaminated clothing and shoes without delay. Wash immediately with plenty of water. Do not reuse contaminated clothing without laundering. Get medical attention if pain or irritation persists after washing or if signs and symptoms of overexposure appear.

Ingestion:

If swallowed, call a physician immediately. Only induce vomiting at the instruction of a physician. Never give anything by mouth to an unconscious person.

Inhalation:

Remove to fresh air. If breathing is difficult, give oxygen. Obtain medical advice if there are persistent symptoms.

MOST IMPORTANT SYMPTOMS AND EFFECTS, BOTH ACUTE AND DELAYED

None known

INDICATION OF ANY IMMEDIATE MEDICAL ATTENTION AND SPECIAL TREATMENT NEEDS

Notes To Physician:

Ethanol is an effective antidote for methanol. Patients with visual abnormalities or a methanol level exceeding 6 to 9 mmol/L (20 to 30 mg/dL) should be treated with the following: the loading dose of ethanol is 10 ml/kg body weight of 10% ethanol intravenously or 1ml/kg body weight of 95% ethanol by mouth. The maintenance dose is 1.5 ml/kg body weight per hour of 10% ethanol intravenously and 3.0 ml/kg body weight per hour of 10% ethanol intravenously during dialysis. Therapy should be continued until the serum methanol level falls below 6 mmol/L (20 mg/dL) and all clinical signs have resolved. Methanol is cleared by hemodialysis.

5. FIRE-FIGHTING MEASURES

Suitable Extinguishing Media:

Use water spray, alcohol foam, carbon dioxide or dry chemical to extinguish fires. Water stream may be ineffective.

Extinguishing Media to Avoid:

full water jet

Protective Equipment:

Firefighters, and others exposed, wear self-contained breathing apparatus. Wear full firefighting protective clothing. See MSDS Section 8 (Exposure Controls/Personal Protection).

Special Hazards:

Keep containers cool by spraying with water if exposed to fire.

6. ACCIDENTAL RELEASE MEASURES

Personal precautions:

Where exposure level is known, wear approved respirator suitable for level of exposure. Where exposure level is not known, wear approved, positive pressure, self-contained respirator. In addition to the protective clothing/equipment in Section 8 (Exposure Controls/Personal Protection), wear impermeable boots.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 4 of 10

Methods For Cleaning Up:

Remove sources of ignition. Cover spills with some inert absorbent material; sweep up and place in a waste disposal container. Flush spill area with water.

References to other sections:

See Sections 8 and 13 for additional information.

7. HANDLING AND STORAGE

HANDLING

Precautions: Keep away from heat, sparks and open flame. - No smoking. Keep container tightly closed. Ground/Bond container and receiving equipment. Use explosion-proof electrical, ventilating, lighting and other equipment. Use only non-sparking tools. Take precautionary measures against static discharge. Wear protective gloves and eye/face protection. Wash hands thoroughly after handling. Do not eat, drink or smoke when using this product. Do not breathe vapors or spray mist.

Special Handling Statements: Containers must be bonded and grounded when pouring or transferring material.

STORAGE

Areas containing this material should have fire safe practices and electrical equipment in accordance with applicable regulations and/or guidelines. Standards are primarily based on the material's flashpoint, but may also take into account properties such as miscibility with water or toxicity. All local and national regulations should be followed. In the Americas, National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) 30: Flammable and Combustible Liquids Code, is a widely used standard. NFPA 30 establishes storage conditions for the following classes of materials: Class I Flammable Liquids, Flashpoint <37.8 °C. Class II Combustible Liquids, 37.8 °C < Flashpoint <60 °C. Class IIIa Combustible Liquids, 60 °C < Flashpoint < 93 °C. Class IIIb Combustible Liquids, Flashpoint > 93 °C.

Storage Temperature: Room temperature

Reason: Quality.

8. EXPOSURE CONTROLS/PERSONAL PROTECTION

Engineering Measures:

Where this material is not used in a closed system, good enclosure and local exhaust ventilation should be provided to control exposure. Utilize a closed system process where feasible.

Respiratory Protection:

Where exposures are below the established exposure limit, no respiratory protection is required. Where exposures exceed the established exposure limit, use respiratory protection recommended for the material and level of exposure.

Eye Protection:

Wear eye/face protection such as chemical splash proof goggles or face shield. Prevent eye and skin contact. Provide eye wash fountain and safety shower in close proximity to points of potential exposure.

Skin Protection:

Avoid skin contact. Wear impermeable gloves and suitable protective clothing. Since this product is absorbed through the skin, care must be taken to prevent skin contact and contamination of clothing.

Hand Protection:

Wear impermeable gloves. Replace gloves immediately when torn or any change in appearance (dimension, colour, flexibility etc) is noticed. Barrier creams may help to protect the exposed areas of the skin, they should however not be applied once exposure has occurred.

Additional Advice:

Food, beverages, and tobacco products should not be carried, stored, or consumed where this material is in use. Before eating, drinking, or smoking, wash face and hands thoroughly with soap and water.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 5 of 10

Exposure Limit(s)

67-56-1 Methanol

OSHA (PEL): 200 ppm (TWA)

ACGIH (TLV): 260 mg/m³ (TWA) 250 ppm (STEL)

(skin)

200 ppm (TWA)

Other Value: Not established

9. PHYSICAL AND CHEMICAL PROPERTIES

Color: water white to pale yellow

Appearance: viscous liquid Odor: soap-like

Boiling Point: 86 °C 186 °F
Melting Point: Not applicable
Vapor Pressure: Not applicable
Specific Gravity/Density: ~1.04 - 1.08
Vapor Density: Not applicable

Percent Volatile (% by wt.): 28 - 32

pH: 5 - 7 (0.1% aqueous solution)

Saturation In Air (% By Vol.):

Evaporation Rate:

Solubility In Water:

Volatile Organic Content:

Not applicable greater than 1

Not available

Not available

Flash Point: 35 °C 95 °F Closed Cup

Flammable Limits (% By Vol): Lower: 6 Upper: 36.5(values for methanol)

Autoignition (Self) Temperature: Not applicable Not applicable Partition coefficient (n- Not applicable

octanol/water):

Odor Threshold: Not available Viscosity (Kinematic): Not applicable

10. STABILITY AND REACTIVITY

Stability: Stable

Conditions To Avoid: None known

Polymerization: Will not occur

Conditions To Avoid: None known

Materials To Avoid: Strong oxidizing agents.

Hazardous Decomposition Carbon dioxide

Products: Carbon monoxide (CO)

methanol sulfates

11. TOXICOLOGICAL INFORMATION

PRODUCT TOXICITY INFORMATION

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 6 of 10

Likely Routes of Exposure: Eyes, Skin, Oral.

ACUTE TOXICITY DATA

oral rat Acute LD50 ~830 mg/kg
dermal rabbit Acute LD50 >2000 mg/kg
inhalation rat Acute LC50 4 hr >20 mg/l (Vapors)

LOCAL EFFECTS ON SKIN AND EYE

Acute Irritation skin Irritating

Acute Irritation eye Causes serious damage

ALLERGIC SENSITIZATION

Sensitization skin Not sensitizing

Sensitization respiratory No data

GENOTOXICITY

Assays for Gene Mutations

Ames Salmonella Assay No data

OTHER INFORMATION

The product toxicity information above has been estimated.

HAZARDOUS INGREDIENT TOXICITY DATA

Sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate (DSS) has an average oral (rat) LD50 >2000 mg/kg based on multiple test values. The dermal (rabbit) LD50 is >10 g/kg. DSS has caused skin and eye irritation in animals, to varying extents, depending on the formulation of the tested material (e.g. solid vs. solution), the tested concentration, and the exposure duration. Following 24-hour dermal application (rabbits) of 8 - 10 g/kg solid DSS, the only effect observed was mild erythema. In other rabbit skin irritation tests, the primary irritation score for 100% DSS was ~ 4 and that for 80% DSS with propylene glycol was ~3. both resulting in a moderate irritant classification. In another study, a volume of 0.5 mL Docusate sodium (70% solution in ethanol/methanol and water) was applied on 6 cm2 shaved skin of 3 male rabbits by occlusive application. After this period, the skin area was washed with warm water and observed after 1, 24, 48, 72 hours and 6, 8, 10 and 14 days. The results showed that there was an irritation index of 7.8/8 over the 1 -72 hour period and some effects were still visible at 14 days. In rabbits, a concentration of 1% was the lowest reported effective dose necessary to produce slight dermal erythema and at concentrations from 5 - 25% moderate dermal irritation occurred. Solid DSS applied to the eyes of rabbits produced moderate irritation. Mild eye irritation in rabbits occurred following treatment with concentrations between 0.1 and 0.5% DSS. In one study, a volume of 0.1 mL Docusate sodium (mixture of 70% docusate sodium, ethanol in methanol, water) was applied to the eyes of 3 male rabbits. After 72 hours, fluorescein solution was applied for cornea evaluation and rinsing was performed with warm physiological solution. Evaluation after 1, 24, 48 and 72 hours and 6, 8, 10, 13, 17 and 21 days after application showed severe eye irritation and irreversible damage (including turbidity of the cornea). The mean overall irritation score for 1 -72 hours was 46,67/110. Humans appear to be less sensitive to DSS for skin irritation. In humans, a concentration of 1% was the highest no-effect level observed for skin irritation following a 24-hr patch test. In a modified Draize-Shelanski repeat-insult patch test, DSS showed little evidence of irritation and no evidence of eliciting an allergic response in human subjects. Results from a 90-day subacute oral diet (rat) study indicate a NOEL of 0.94 g/kg/day and results from a 6-month subchronic oral diet (rat) study indicate a LOEL of 0.87 g/kg/day. No indication of significant gross or microscopic adverse effects were reported. This material was not mutagenic in the Ames Assay. Chronic toxicity studies in rats (2-yr) and dogs (1-yr) also reported no significant adverse effects at the doses administered. No adverse effect on reproductive function or fetal development were observed in rats treated with DSS at 0.5 and 1.0% doses, which were not maternally toxic.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 7 of 10

Methanol has acute oral (rat) and dermal (rabbit) LD50 values of >5600 mg/kg and 15800 mg/kg, respectively. The 4-hour inhalation exposure LC50 (rat) for methanol vapor is 64,000 ppm (83.78 mg/L). Acute exposure to methanol vapor may cause headache and gastrointestinal irritation. Chronic or extreme inhalation exposure to vapors can cause blurred vision, serious eye damage, central nervous depression and death. Ingestion and inhalation of methanol has caused blindness in humans. Ingestion can also cause harmful effects on the central nervous system and gastrointestinal systems and can lead to death in extreme cases. Absorption of methanol can cause systemic toxicity. It has been reported that chronic skin absorption of methanol has caused ocular disturbances and blindness. Methanol has also been reported to be a teratogen and fetotoxin in laboratory animals and has demonstrated mutagenic activity, in vivo, in mammalian cells. Methanol may cause moderate eye and skin irritation. Literature also reports an oral (rat) LD50 value of 13.0 ml/kg (10g/kg).

California Proposition 65 Warning (applicable in California only) - This product contains (a) chemical(s) known to the State of California to cause birth defects or other reproductive harm.

12. ECOLOGICAL INFORMATION

TOXICITY, PERSISTENCE AND DEGRADABILITY, BIOACCUMULATIVE POTENTIAL, MOBILITY IN SOIL, OTHER ADVERSE EFFECTS

This material is not classified as dangerous for the environment.

The ecological assessment for this material is based on an evaluation of its components.

RESULTS OF PBT AND VPVB ASSESSMENT

Not determined

HAZARDOUS INGREDIENT TOXICITY DATA

Component / CAS No.	Toxicity to Algae	Toxicity to Fish	Toxicity to Water Flea
Sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate 577-11-7	Not available	LC50 20 - 40 mg/L - Oncorhynchus mykiss (96h)	EC50 = 36 mg/L - Daphnia magna (48h)
		semi-static `	· ,
		LC50 = 37 mg/L - Lepomis	
		macrochirus (96h) static	
		LC50 < 24 mg/L - Oncorhynchus	
		mykiss (96h) static	

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 8 of 10

Component / CAS No.	Toxicity to Algae	Toxicity to Fish	Toxicity to Water Flea
Methanol	Not available	LC50 > 100 mg/L - Pimephales	Not available
67-56-1		promelas (96h) static	
		LC50 19500 - 20700 mg/L -	
		Oncorhynchus mykiss (96h) flow-	
		through	
		LC50 = 28200 mg/L -	
		Pimephales promelas (96h) flow-	
		through	
		LC50 18 - 20 mL/L -	
		Oncorhynchus mykiss (96h)	
		static	
		LC50 13500 - 17600 mg/L -	
		Lepomis macrochirus (96h) flow-	
		through	

13. DISPOSAL CONSIDERATIONS

The information on RCRA waste classification and disposal methodology provided below applies only to the product, as supplied. If the material has been altered or contaminated, or it has exceeded its recommended shelf life, the guidance may be inapplicable. Hazardous waste classification under federal regulations (40 CFR Part 261 et seg) is dependent upon whether a material is a RCRA "listed hazardous waste" or has any of the four RCRA "hazardous waste characteristics." Refer to 40 CFR Part 261.33 to determine if a given material to be disposed of is a RCRA "listed hazardous waste"; information contained in Section 15 of this MSDS is not intended to indicate if the product is a "listed hazardous waste." RCRA Hazardous Waste Characteristics: There are four characteristics defined in 40 CFR Section 261.21-61.24: Ignitability, Corrosivity, Reactivity, and Toxicity. To determine Ignitability, see Section 9 of this MSDS (flash point). For Corrosivity, see Sections 9 and 14 (pH and DOT corrosivity). For Reactivity, see Section 10 (incompatible materials). For Toxicity, see Section 3 (composition). Federal regulations are subject to change. State and local requirements, which may differ from or be more stringent than the federal regulations, may also apply to the classification of the material if it is to be disposed. The Company encourages the recycle, recovery and reuse of materials, where permitted, as an alternate to disposal as a waste. The Company recommends that organic materials classified as RCRA hazardous wastes be disposed of by thermal treatment or incineration at EPA approved facilities. The Company has provided the foregoing for information only; the person generating the waste is responsible for determining the waste classification and disposal method.

14. TRANSPORT INFORMATION

This section provides basic shipping classification information. Refer to appropriate transportation regulations for specific requirements.

US DOT

Dangerous Goods? X

Proper Shipping Name: Flammable liquid, n.o.s

Hazard Class: 3 Packing Group: III UN/ID Number: UN1993

Transport Label Required: Flammable Liquid

Technical Name (N.O.S.): Methanol

Component / CAS No. Hazardous Substances / Reportable Quantity of Product (lbs)

Methanol 41666.67

Comments: Hazardous Substances/Reportable Quantities - DOT requirements specific to

Hazardous Substances only apply if the quantity in one package equals or exceeds

the product reportable quantity.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 9 of 10

TRANSPORT CANADA

Dangerous Goods? X

Proper Shipping Name: Flammable liquid, n.o.s

Hazard Class: 3 Packing Group: III UN Number: UN1993

Transport Label Required: Flammable Liquid

Technical Name (N.O.S.): Methanol

ICAO / IATA

Dangerous Goods? X

Proper Shipping Name: Flammable liquid, n.o.s.

Hazard Class: 3 Packing Group: III UN Number: UN1993

Transport Label Required: Flammable Liquid

Technical Name (N.O.S.): Methanol

IMO

Dangerous Goods? X

Proper Shipping Name: Flammable liquid, n.o.s.

Hazard Class: 3 UN Number: UN1993 Packing Group: III

Transport Label Required: Flammable Liquid

Technical Name (N.O.S.): Methanol

15. REGULATORY INFORMATION

Inventory Information

United States (USA): All components of this product are included on the TSCA Chemical Inventory or are not required to be listed on the TSCA Chemical Inventory.

Canada: All components of this product are included on the Domestic Substances List (DSL) or are not required to be listed on the DSL.

European Economic Area (including EU): Cytec has appointed an Only Representative to relieve our customers from their registration requirements under the REACH Regulation (EC) No. 1907/2006. Please contact us if you wish to benefit from the OR arrangement.

Australia: All components of this product are included in the Australian Inventory of Chemical Substances (AICS) or are not required to be listed on AICS.

China: All components of this product are included on the Chinese inventory or are not required to be listed on the Chinese inventory.

Japan: All components of this product are included on the Japanese (ENCS) inventory or are not required to be listed on the Japanese inventory.

Korea: All components of this product are included on the Korean (ECL) inventory or are not required to be listed on the Korean inventory.

Philippines: All components of this product are included on the Philippine (PICCS) inventory or are not required to be listed on the Philippine inventory.

AEROSOL® GPG-N Surfactant SDS: 0009796 Date Prepared: 04/20/2015 Page 10 of 10

Taiwan: All components of this product are included on the Taiwan Chemical Substance Inventory (TCSI) or are not required to be listed on the Taiwan inventory.

OTHER ENVIRONMENTAL INFORMATION

The following components of this product may be subject to reporting requirements pursuant to Section 313 of CERCLA (40 CFR 372), Section 12(b) of TSCA, or may be subject to release reporting requirements (40 CFR 307, 40 CFR 311, etc.) See Section 13 for information on waste classification and waste disposal of this product.

 Component / CAS No.
 %
 TPQ (lbs)
 RQ(lbs)
 S313
 TSCA 12B

 Methanol
 8-12
 None
 5000
 Yes
 No

 67-56-1

PRODUCT HAZARD CLASSIFICATION UNDER SECTION 311 OF SARA

- Acute
- Fire

16. OTHER INFORMATION

NFPA Hazard Rating (National Fire Protection Association)

Health: 3 - Materials that, under emergency conditions, can cause serious or permanent injury.

Fire: 3 - Liquids and solids that can be ignited under almost all ambient temperature conditions.

Instability: 0 - Materials that in themselves are normally stable, even under fire exposure conditions.

Reasons For Issue: New Format

Date Prepared: 04/20/2015
Date of last significant revision: 04/20/2015

Component Hazard Phrases

Sodium dioctyl sulfosuccinate

H315 - Causes skin irritation.

H318 - Causes serious eye damage.

Methanol

H225 - Highly flammable liquid and vapor.

H301 - Toxic if swallowed.

H311 - Toxic in contact with skin.

H316 - Causes mild skin irritation.

H320 - Causes eye irritation.

H331 - Toxic if inhaled.

H370 - Causes damage to organs.

Prepared By: Legal & Compliance Services; E-mail: custinfo@cytec.com

This information is given without any warranty or representation. We do not assume any legal responsibility for same, nor do we give permission, inducement, or recommendation to practice any patented invention without a license. It is offered solely for your consideration, investigation, and verification. Before using any product, read its label.

Attachment N Supporting Emissions Calculations

The maximum emission estimates for every product and associated process in the Polymer Additives Manufacturing Unit were calculated using either Emission Master [™] emission modeling software, or other appropriate emission estimation models and calculation methodologies, as required by R13-2156V Section 4.1.5:

Compliance with the emission limits set forth in Section 4.1.1, shall be demonstrated by calculating emissions for every product in the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit using Emission Master®, emission modeling software, or other appropriate emission/discharge estimation models or calculation methodologies (e.g., ChemCAD®, PlantWare®, USEPA's TANKS 4.0, etc.). When these emissions are calculated, each emission point listed in Section 1.0 with emissions of regulated air pollutants listed in Section 4.1.1 shall be included in the calculations and accounted for in the emission estimates. The emission models and other calculation methods shall be maintained current for all processes, process modifications and new product variants. The Director of the Division of Air Quality may specify or may approve other valid methods for compliance determination when he or she deems it appropriate and necessary.

CYTEC has determined the maximum potential annual emissions of the new Aerosol GPG-N product to be the following, based upon forecast maximum annual production:

	<u>Aeros</u>	ol GPG-N		
		HAP?	Max. Hourly	Max. Annual
<u>POLLUTANT</u>	<u>CAS</u>	(Y or N)	<u>(lb/hr)</u>	(lb/yr)
Methanol	67-56-1	Υ	1.15	136.6
Sulfur Dioxide	7446-09-5	N	1.68	210
Total PM	-	-	0.0026	0.33
Total VOC	-	-	1.16	140.6

Attachment S Title V Permit Revision Information

1. New Applicable Requirements Summary					
Mark all applicable requirements associated with the changes involved with this permit revision:					
⊠ SIP	☐ FIP				
Minor source NSR (45CSR13)	☐ PSD (45CSR14)				
☐ NESHAP (45CSR15)	☐ Nonattainment NSR (45CSR19)				
Section 111 NSPS (Subpart(s))	Section 112(d) MACT standards (Subpart(s) FFFF)				
Section 112(g) Case-by-case MACT	☐ 112(r) RMP				
Section 112(i) Early reduction of HAP	Consumer/commercial prod. reqts., section 183(e)				
Section 129 Standards/Reqts.	Stratospheric ozone (Title VI)				
Tank vessel reqt., section 183(f)	Emissions cap 45CSR§30-2.6.1				
NAAQS, increments or visibility (temp. sources)	45CSR27 State enforceable only rule				
45CSR4 State enforceable only rule	Acid Rain (Title IV, 45CSR33)				
☐ Emissions Trading and Banking (45CSR28)	Compliance Assurance Monitoring (40CFR64) ⁽¹⁾				
☐ NO _x Budget Trading Program Non-EGUs (45CSR1)	□ NO _x Budget Trading Program EGUs (45CSR26)				
(1) If this box is checked, please include Compliance Assur Specific Emission Unit (PSEU) (See Attachment H to Title	rance Monitoring (CAM) Form(s) for each Pollutants V Application).				
2. Non Applicability Determinations					
List all requirements, which the source has determined not applicable to this permit revision and for which a permit shield is requested. The listing shall also include the rule citation and a rationale for the determination. N/A					
Permit Shield Requested (not applicable to Minor Modifications) All of the required forms and additional information can be found under the Permitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.					

3. Suggested Title V Draft Permit Language						
	Are there any changes involved with this Title V Permit revision outside of the scope of the NSR Permit revision? Yes No If Yes, describe the changes below.					
Also, please provide Suggested Title V Draft Permit language for the proposed Title V Permit revision (including all applicable requirements associated with the permit revision and any associated monitoring /recordkeeping/ reporting requirements), OR attach a marked up pages of current Title V Permit. Please include appropriate citations (Permit or Consent Order number, condition number and/or rule citation (e.g. 45CSR§7-4.1)) for those requirements being added / revised.						
	Cytec expects this Title V Permit revision to be wholly within the scope of the proposed NSR Permit R13-2156W revision. See proposed draft administrative update R13-2156W permit language.					
4. Active NSR Permits/Permit Dete	ermination	s/Conse	nt Orders A	Associated With This Permit Revision		
Permit or Consent Order Num	ber	Date o	f Issuance	Permit/Consent Order Condition Number		
R13-2156V		4/2	1/2015			
R30-07300003-2010 (MM09); (Pa	rt 4 of 4)	1/14	1/2015			
		/ /				
5. Inactive NSR Permits/Obsolete I	Permit or (Consent	Orders Co	nditions Associated With This Revision		
Permit or Consent Order Number	Date	e of Issua	ınce	Permit/Consent Order Condition Number		
N/A	/ /					
	/ /					
	/ /					
			•			
6. Change in Potential Emissions -						
Pollutant		Cha	nge in Potential Emissions (+ or -), TPY			
NA		No increa	ase in allowable emissions in R13-2156W.			
All of the required forms and additional info	rmation can	be found u	nder the Pern	nitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.		

7.	Certification For Use Of Minor Modification Procedures (Required Only for Minor Modification
	Requests)
Note	This certification must be signed by a responsible official. Applications without a signed certification will be returned as incomplete. The criteria for allowing the use of Minor Modification Procedures are as follows:
	 i. Proposed changes do not violate any applicable requirement; ii. Proposed changes do not involve significant changes to existing monitoring, reporting, or recordkeeping requirements in the permit;
	iii. Proposed changes do not require or change a case-by-case determination of an emission limitation or other standard, or a source-specific determination for temporary sources of ambient air quality impacts, or a visibility increment analysis;
	iv. Proposed changes do not seek to establish or change a permit term or condition for which there is no underlying applicable requirement and which permit or condition has been used to avoid an applicable requirement to which the source would otherwise be subject (synthetic minor). Such terms and conditions include, but are not limited to a federally enforceable emissions cap used to avoid classification as a modification under any provision of Title I or any alternative emissions limit approved pursuant to regulations promulgated under § 112(j)(5) of the Clean Air Act;
	v. Proposed changes do not involve preconstruction review under Title I of the Clean Air Act or
	45CSR14 and 45CSR19; vi. Proposed changes are not required under any rule of the Director to be processed as a significant modification;
proc pern proc the S	withstanding subparagraph 45CSR§30-6.5.a.1.A. (items i through vi above), minor permit modification redures may be used for permit modifications involving the use of economic incentives, marketable nits, emissions trading, and other similar approaches, to the extent that such minor permit modification redures are explicitly provided for in rules of the Director which are approved by the U.S. EPA as a part of State Implementation Plan under the Clean Air Act, or which may be otherwise provided for in the Title V rating permit issued under 45CSR30.
of N	suant to 45CSR§30-6.5.a.2.C., the proposed modification contained herein meets the criteria for use linor permit modification procedures as set forth in Section 45CSR§30-6.5.a.1.A. The use of Minor mit modification procedures are hereby requested for processing of this application.
(Signed	Date: Date: August 13 2015 (Please use blue ink) (Please use blue ink)
Named	
Note: P	lease check if the following included (if applicable):
	Compliance Assurance Monitoring Form(s)
	Suggested Title V Draft Permit Language
All of the	c required forms and additional information can be found under the Permitting Section of DAQ's website, or requested by phone.

ATTACHMENT 1 SUMMARY OF REVISIONS 1st Half 2015

Section	Revisions
1.0	Add existing Waste Hold Tank 181X (S-18T1) for the Product/Process Area HALS (UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460). Add the new Product/Process Area Aerosol GPG-N utilizing existing equipment. Minor clarifications and correct typos.
2.0	Permit revision level updates to Sections 2.4.1 & 2.5.1.
3.0	No changes.
4.0	Section 4.1.6 – revise vents with Rule 7 applicability due to minor processing changes. Section 4.1.17 – minor revision to Intermittent Use Equipment table.
Appendix A	Minor clarification to show existing scrubber 05KC is utilized for Product/Process Area S10104, XD-5002.
Appendix B	No changes.

West Virginia Department of Environmental Protection Division of Air Quality

Earl Ray Tomblin Governor Randy C. Huffman Cabinet Secretary

Class II Administrative Update



R13- 2156V2156W

This permit is issued in accordance with the West Virginia Air Pollution Control Act (West Virginia Code §§22-5-1 et seq.) and 45 C.S.R. 13 – Permits for Construction, Modification, Relocation and Operation of Stationary Sources of Air Pollutants, Notification Requirements, Temporary Permits, General Permits and Procedures for Evaluation. The permittee identified at the above-referenced facility is authorized to construct the stationary sources of air pollutants identified herein in accordance with all terms and conditions of this permit.

Issued to:

Cytec Industries, Inc. Willow Island, WV 073-00003

William F. Durham Director

Issued: April 24, 2015 DRAFT • Effective: April 24, 2015 DRAFT

This permit will supersede and replace Permit R13-2156VU approved September 25, 2014 April 24, 2015.

Facility Location: Willow Island, Pleasants County, West Virginia Mailing Address: #1 Heilman Avenue, Willow Island, WV 26134

Facility Description: Building 82 Manufacturing Unit

SIC Codes: 2869: Chemicals and Allied Products – Industrial Organic Chemicals, NEC

2899: Chemicals and Allied Products - Chemical Preparations, NEC

2843: Surface Active Agents, Finishing Agents, Sulfonated Oils, and Assistants

UTM Coordinates: 473.4 km Easting • 4,356.2 km Northing • Zone 17

Permit Type: Class II Administrative Update

Description of Change: Revisions made in the Polymer Additives manufacturing unit during the second first half

of 2014-2015 and updated per semiannual reporting requirement of Section 4.5.5.

Add existing Splitter Bowl 06EY and new Vacuum Blower 09BX for the Product/Process Area HALS (UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460). Add the new Knock out pot (Source ID# 20RX) to Product/Process Areas Triazines Solids (UV1164), A425, A1790, CA150, UV3638 and UV3638IA. Replace the existing 076X Formic Acid Storage Tank (S-7T4), installed 11/1992 with a new 10,000 gallon tank installed 9/2014. Changes to usage of existing equipment items within the following Product/Process Areas: HALS (UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460), Triazines Solids (UV1164), Triazine Liquids (UV1164A, UV1164D, UV1164G, UV1164L), Depressants (ACCO PHOS 950, Aero 7260HFP, Aero 8860GL), AY 55 DMAC, A425, A1846, S10104, XD 5002, A1790, CA150, UV416, UV2126, UV2908, UV3638, UV 3638 IA Purification, Batch Column, Hazardous Waste Storage Tank and Raw Material Storage Tanks. Add existing Waste Hold Tank 181X (S-18T1) for the Product/Process Area HALS (UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460). Add the new Product/Process Area Aerosol GPG-N which utilizes existing equipment. Make minor

clarifications and correct typos.

Any person whose interest may be affected, including, but not necessarily limited to, the applicant and any person who participated in the public comment process, by a permit issued, modified or denied by the Secretary may appeal such action of the Secretary to the Air Quality Board pursuant to article one [§§22B-1-1 et seq.], Chapter 22B of the Code of West Virginia. West Virginia Code §§22-5-14.

The source is subject to 45 C.S.R. 30. The permittee has the duty to update the facility's Title V (45 C.S.R. 30) permit application to reflect the changes permitted herein.

Table of Contents

1.0.	Emission	Units	4
2.0.	General (Conditions	24
_,,,	2.1	Definitions	
		Acronyms	
	2.3.	Authority	
	2.4.	Term and Renewal	
	2.5	Duty to Comply	
	2.6.	Duty to Provide Information	
	2.7.	Duty to Supplement and Correct Information	
	2.8.	Administrative Update	
	2.9.	Permit Modification	
	2.10	Major Permit Modification	
	2.11.	Inspection and Entry	
	2.11.	Emergency	
	2.12.	Need to Halt or Reduce Activity Not a Defense	
	2.13.	Suspension of Activities	
	2.15.	Property Rights	
	2.15.	Severability	
	2.10.	Transferability	
	2.17.	Notification Requirements	
	2.19.	Credible Evidence	
	2.19.	Credible Evidence.	20
3.0.	Facility-V	Vide Requirements	
	3.1.	Limitations and Standards	29
	3.2.	Monitoring Requirements	29
	3.3.	Testing Requirements	29
	3.4.	Recordkeeping Requirements	30
	3.5.	Reporting Requirements	31
4.0.	Source-S ₁	pecific Requirements	32
	4.1.	Limitations and Standards	32
	4.2.	Monitoring Requirements	34
	4.3.	Testing Requirements	37
	4.4.	Recordkeeping Requirements	
	4.5.	Reporting Requirements	
APPE	ENDIX A – I	Parametric Monitoring	41
APPE	ENDIX B – 1	Hazardous Air Pollutants	43
CERT	FIFICATIO	ON OF DATA ACCURACY	44

1.0. Emission Units

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device	
Produ	ıct/Process Ar	ea – HALS (UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV	/4801, UV480	2, UV6435, UV	(6460)	
076X	076E	Formic Acid Storage Tank (S-7T4)	9/2014	10,000 gal	NA	
06CX	06EE	Step II Reactor (2-6K3); Condenser (3-6CD3); Condenser 06EC (3-6CD3A)			NA	
	06FE	Industrial hygiene vent for Step II Reactor			NA	
06EY	06EE	Splitter Bowl			NA	
07AX	07AE	Step I Reactor (3-7K4); Condenser (3-7CD4); Condenser (3-7CD4A)			NA	
	07CE	Industrial hygiene vent for Step I Reactor			07CC	
07BX	07BE	Waste Hold Tank (1-7T5)			NA	
07DX	09CE	Toluene Receiver (1-7T4)			075C	
07GX	07GE	Toluene Receiver Tank (3-7K2)			075C	
07KX	07NE	Filter Feed Kettle (<u>2-7K8normal operations</u>); Condenser (3-7CD8); Condenser (3-7CD8A)			NA	
07KX	07FE	Industrial hygiene vent for PTS Station			NA	
07NY	07NE	Splitter Bowl			NA	
08AX	08BE	Filter (2-8F2); Condenser (3-8CD8); Condenser (3-8CD8A)			08VC	
	07EF 05KE	Filter (Industrial hygiene vent to atmosphere)			NA	
08BX	08BE	Filter Aid Tank (2-8K8); Condenser (3-8CD8); Condenser (3-8CD8A)			08VC	
	05KE	Industrial hygiene vent for Filter Aid Tank			NA	
08FX	08BE	Filter (N-8F1); Condenser (3-8CD8); Condenser (3-8CD8A)			08VC	
0017	05KE	Filter (N-8F1) (Industrial hygiene vent to atmosphere)			NA	
08RX	08RE	Pastillator (2-10RTF1)			08RC	
09AX	09AE	09AE Strip Receiver (3-9K3) Condenser (3-9CD3)				
09CX	09CE	Filtrate Receiver (2-9K4); Condenser (RF-8CD1); Condenser (RF-8CD2)			NA	
	09FE	Industrial hygiene vent for Filtrate Receiver			NA	
09TX	NA09CE	Knock Out Pot (3-9T4)			NA	
09DX	09CE	Splitter Bowl (2-9SB4)			075C	
09FX	NA	Mott Filter (3-9F3)			NA	
09KX	09NE	Strip Kettle <u>(3-9K2)</u> ; Condenser (3-9CD2); Condenser (3-9CD2A)			NA	
09PY	09PE	Condensate Receiver (3-9T7); Vacuum Pump (09PX); Vacuum Blower (09BX); Condenser (3-9CD5); Condenser (3-9CD5A)			NA	

	Emission Unit ID		ission nt ID		Emission Unit Description		Year Installed	Desig Capac	,	Control Device
	09RX	1	NA	Electric O	il Heater with Hot C	Oil Surge Tank (3-9T1)		1		NA
	10CX Step II Reactor (2-10K3); Condenser (3-10CD Condenser 10CC (3-10CD2)					-		NA		
		1	0IE	Indus	strial hygiene vent fo	or Step II Reactor		1		NA
	10IX	10	OCE		Splitter Bowl					NA
	10PX	10	0PE		Melt Tank (3-	10K2)		1		NA
	10RX	1	NA	Electric Oi	l Heater with Hot O	il Surge Tank (3-10T8)		1		NA
	10SX	1	NA		Product Bin (1-	<u>10BN1)</u>		1		NA
	10TX	08	8RE		Screener (1-10	SCR1)		1		08RC
		12	2DE		2-11K1 industrial h	ygiene vent				NA
	11AX	11	1AE	Step II R	Reactor (2-11K1); Co Condenser 12CC (ondenser (3-12CD1); (3-12CD2)				NA
	12CX	11	1 A E		Splitter Bowl (3	-12SB1)				NA
	<u>181X</u>	1	<u>81E</u>		Waste Hold Tank	(S-18T1)	=	Н		<u>NA</u>
	DRUM08	08	8RE		Drumming S	tation		1		08RC
	Device ID Cont		ion Units	Emission Point	ce Description		Next Control Device in Series			
lŀ			0	7AX	07CE	CE Scrubber			ober N	
	075C			X, 09DX, X, 07GX	09CE	Vapor Return			NA	
	08VC			K, 08BX, 8FX	08BE	Vapor Return				NA
	08RC		08R2	X <u>, 10TX</u>	08RE	Dust C	ollector			NA
F				Pro	oduct/Process Area	– Triazines Solids (UV	V1164)			
F	20BX	22	2BE		Condensate Re	eceiver				NA
	20KX	20)KE	2-19	K1 Reactor with cor				NA	
	20LX	20)AE		Splitter Bo				NA	
	20PX	20	0PE		Split Recei	Split Receiver				NA
	20RX	20)KE		Knock-out	Knock-out pot				NA
	21WX		2QE	Industrial		164 packaging station	2014			22QC
	21AX		IAE		Centrifug					NA
			2QE	Inc	dustrial hygiene hoo	•				22QC
	21AY		NA		Wet Bir					NA
	20NX		1DE	Industria		UV-1164 Reactor &				NA
	2011/1	20)AE	Reactor v		OCD1 and 3-20CD1A				NA
			2QE			Vacuum Tumble Dryer				22QC
	22BX	22	2BE	Vacuum	Tumble Dryer with	condenser 2-21CD1				NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
22DX	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over Vacuum Tumble Dryer (1-22D1)			22QC
	22BE	Vacuum Tumble Dryer with condenser 2-22CD1			NA
22CX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
22MX	22ME	Solvent Storage	9/1979	2,000 gal	NA
22PX	22BE	Vacuum Pump			NA
23AX	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Packer & Drumming Station			22QC
23SX	25JE	Tank with condenser 3-23CD1			NA
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank			NA
24MX 24QX 24YX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor (2-24FE 24K2), Strip Kettle (2-24K1), Sparkler Filter (3-25SF1)			NA
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl			NA
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver			NA
24MX	24ME	Strip Kettle with Condenser 3-25CD2			NA
24PX	24PE	Vacuum Jet (LR-24VJ1)			NA
24QX	24GE	UV-1164 Reactor with Condenser 3-25CD1			NA
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver			NA
25577	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over Wet Bin			22QC
25EX	NA	Wet Bin			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA
26FX	22BE	Agitated Filter Dryer (2-26F1)			NA
26HX	26GE	Packaging Unit (1-26BAG1)			26GX

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled	Emission Point Control Device Description		Next Control Device in Series
22QC	21AY, 22BX, 22DX, 23AX, 25EX	22QE	Dust Collector (RF-22DC1)	NA
26GX	26HX	26GE	Dust Collector	NA

Product/Process Area – Triazine Liquids (UV1164A, UV1164D, UV1164G, UV1164L) Reactor with condensers 3-22CD1 and 3-22CD1A 20BE NA 21DX 21DE Industrial hygiene hood over reactor NA 20CXNASparkler Filter NA 20EX **20**EE Condensate Receiver NA --20FX 20DE Vacuum Jet (3-19VJ1) NA 22KX **20BE** Splitter Bowl NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
20PX	20PE	Split Receiver			NA
24TX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Triazine Liquids Drumming Station (1-24D1)			NA
	Product/P	rocess Area – Depressants (ACCO-PHOS 950, Aero	7260HFP, Aer	ro 8860GL)	
20EX	20EE	Condenser Receiver	1		NA
20FX	20DE	Vacuum Jets (3-19VJ1)	1		NA
19AX	NA	Catalyst A Tank	2012	130 gal	NA
21DX	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor & Strip Kettle			NA
	20BE	Strip Kettle with Condenser 3-22CD1 and 3-22CD1A			NA
22KX	20BE	Splitter Bowl			NA
23LX	23LE	Feed Tank			NA
	23ME	Industrial hygiene hood over Feed Tank			NA
24TX	24FE	Drumming Station			NA
261X	261E	Acrylamide/Water Mixture Storage Tank (N-26T1)	2013	18,000 gal	NA
		Product/Process Area – S-10333 (Magnetite in	Water)		
21DX	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor & Strip Kettle			NA
	20BE	Strip Kettle with Condenser 3-22CD1			NA
22KX	20BE	Splitter Bowl			NA
23LX	23LE	Feed Tank			NA
	23ME	Industrial hygiene hood over Feed Tank			NA
24TX	24FE	Drumming Station			NA
	ı	Product/Process Area – AY-55 DMAC	!	ı	
21DX	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor & Strip Kettle			NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
	20BE	Strip Kettle with Condenser 3-22CD1 and 3-22CD1A			NA
22KX	20BE	Splitter Bowl			NA
20EX	20EE	Condensate Receiver			NA
20FX	20DE	Vacuum Jet (3-19VJ1)			NA
24TX	24FE	Drumming Station			NA
	•	Product/Process Area – A425		•	1
20BX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
20KX	20KE	Reactor with condenser 3-19CD1			NA
20RX	20KE	Knock-out Pot			NA
21AX	21AE	Centrifuge			NA
01.437	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over Wet Bin			22QC
21AY	NA	Wet Bin			NA
21WX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer			22QC
22BX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			22QC
22BX	22BE	Dryer with Condenser (2-21CD1)			NA
22CX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
22DV	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			22QC
22DX	22BE	Dryer with Condenser (2-22CD1)			NA
22PX	22BE	Vacuum Pump			NA
23AX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer			22QC
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank			NA
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl			NA
24MX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Centrifuge Feed Kettle			NA
241VIA	24ME	Centrifuge Feed Kettle			NA
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD2)			NA
24037	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over A425 Reactor			NA
24QX	24RE	Reactor with condenser 3-25CD1			NA
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA
26FX	22BE	Agitated Filter Dryer (2-26F1)			NA
26HX	26GE	Packaging Unit (1-26BAG1)			26GX
2577-	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over Wet Bin			22QC
25EX	NA	Wet Bin			NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Unit ID Emission Point ID			Emission U Descripti		Year Installed	Desig Capac		Control Device	
Cont Device			ion Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Devi	ce Description		Next Control Device in Series		
22Q	С	22BX	r, 21WX, X, 22DX, X, 25EX	22QE	Dust Collecto	or (RF-22DC1)		NA		
26G	26GX 26HX		6НХ	26GE	Dust C	ollector			NA	
-				Product/Pro	ocess Area – A1846				-	
05LX		05LE	A-1846 Re	actor (2-5K8) with (3-5CD8A	Condensers (3-5CD8 &				05KC	
05LX		05ME	Indus	strial hygiene vent or	n A-1846 Reactor				NA	
05NX		05NE	Condensa	te Receiver (05NX);	Vacuum Jet (3-6VJ7)				NA	
06BX		05NE	Н	ot Well for Vacuum	Jets (3-6VJ7)				NA	
06NX		05LE	Sp	lit Tank with Conde	enser (3-6CD8)				05KC	
06QX		06QE		Salt Wash Tank	(3-6K2)				NA	
06SX		06SE		Wash/Dehydration R ondensers (N-6CD1	eactor (N-6K1) with & N-6CD1A)				NA	
15NX	5NX 15NE A-1846 S			orage Tank (<u>3-15T3</u> Tank)	Product Accumulation				NA	
	Control Emission Un Device ID Controlled			Emission Point	Control Devi	ice Description		Next Control Device in Series		
05K	С	0	5LX	05LE	Scri	Scrubber			NA	
				Product/Process	Area – S10104, XD-50	02				
06NX		05LE	Split 7	Tank <u>(2-6K8)</u> with C	ondenser (3-6CD8)				05KC	
05LX	05	ME05LE		A-1846 Reactor	· (2-5K8)				NA05KC	
05LX		05ME	Indu	strial hygiene vent o	n A-1846 Reactor				NA	
				Product/Pro	ocess Area – A1790					
102X		11ME		Mother Liquor Tan	k <u>(S-10T2)</u>				10VC, 15VC	
111X		11ME		Mother Liquor Tan	k <u>(S-11T1)</u>				10VC, 15VC	
112X		11ME		Mother Liquor Tan	k <u>(S-11T2)</u>				10VC, 15VC	
1-21CV1		NA		Conveyo	r				NA	
12LX		12CE	Centrifuge	e Feed Tank <u>(2-12K2</u> 13CD1)	2), with Condenser (3-				18VC, 11VC	
12LX		12DE	Industria	al hygiene vent on C	entrifuge Feed Tank				NA	
13BY		13GE	Condensa		eceiver (1-13T2) and Vacuum Pump (13GX)				NA	
13HX		13HE		Centrifuge (3-	13W1)				NA	
13JX		13JE	Indus	strial hygiene vent or	n Dryer <u>(1-13D1)</u>				13JC	
13JX		13GE	Drye	r <u>(1-13D1)</u> and Cond	denser (1-13CD1)				NA	

Emission Unit ID Emission Point ID		Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
13KX	NA	Dry Bin <u>(1-13BN1)</u>			NA
13LX	NA	Screener (1-13SCR1)			NA
13MX	NA	Conveyor (1-13SCV1)			NA
13NX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger (1-13BAG1)			13JC
13HY	NA	Wet Bin (2-13BN1)			NA
14CX	14CE	Wash Tank <u>(3-14T1)</u>			NA
14FX	14BE	Reactor (2-14K2) and Condensers (3-14CD2 & 3-14CD4)			NA
14FX	14EE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (14FX)			NA
14GY	14GE	Condensate Receiver (1-14T2) and Condenser (1-14CD1) and Vacuum Pump (15CX)			NA
14HX	14DE	Reactor (2-14K2) and Condensers (3-14CD1 & 3-14CD3)			NA
14HX	14EE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (14HX)			NA
15BX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer (1-15D1)			13JC
15BX	14GE	Vacuum Dryer (1-15D1)			NA
15EX	15EE	Centrifuge (3-15W1)			NA
15537	NA	Wet Bin (2-15BN1)			NA
15EY	13JE	Industrial hygiene hood over Wet Bin			13JC
15FX	15FE	Wash Tank (3-15T1)			NA
15PX	NA	Dry Bin (1-15BN1)			NA
15QX	NA	Screener (1-15SCR1)			NA
16JX	16JE	Reactor <u>(3-16K1)</u>			NA
16JX	17QE 18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Split Recycle (16JX)			NA
16UX	16CE	Reactor (2-16K1) with Condenser (3-16CD1 &_3- 16CD5)			NA
16UX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (16UX)			NA
16WX	16BE	Vacuum Strip Crystallizer (2-16K2) with Condenser (3-16CD2)			NA
16WX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (16WX)			NA
16YX	NA	Conveyor (1-16SCV1)			NA
16ZX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger (1-16BAG1)			13JC
17AX	17AE	Methanol Drown Tank (3-17T1)			NA
17GX	17QE	Split Tank (2-17K1)			17VC
17JX	17QE	Mix Tank <u>(2-17K2)</u>			17VC
17PX	17QE	Condensate Receiver	_	_	17VC
17PX	17QE	Condensate Receiver (3-17T2) and Condensers (3-16CD3 & 3-16CD4) and Vacuum Pump (17QX)	ondensate Receiver (3-17T2) and Condensers (3-		NA 17V
17PX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Condensate Receiver (17PX)			NA
18SX	18ME	Hold Tank (2-18K1) with Condenser (3-18CD1)			18VC, 11

Emission Unit ID	Emis Poin			Emission U Descripti		Year Installed	Desig Capac	Control Device
20BX	221	BE	Condens:	Condensate Receiver (2-21T3) and Condenser (2-21CD1) and Vacuum Pump (22 PX)				NA
20KX	20H	KE	React	or (2-19K1) with co	ndenser 3-19CD1			NA
20KX	211	DE	Indust	rial hygiene vent on	Reactor (2-19K1)			NA
20RX	201	KE		Knock-out	Pot			NA
21AX	21/	AE		Centrifug	ge			NA
21.437	N.	A		Wet Bir	l			NA
21AY	220	QE	Inc	lustrial hygiene hoo	d over Wet Bin			22QC
22BX	220	QE]	Industrial hygiene v			22QC	
22BX	221	ВЕ	Dryer	Dryer with Condensate Receiver (20BX) and Condenser (2-21CD1)				NA
22CX	221	BE	Conder	Condensate receiver from 2-22CD1 and 22PX				NA
24BX	24I	BE		Wash Tar	nk			NA
21WX	220	QE	I	ndustrial hygiene ve	ent on Bagger			22QC
24JX	240	GE		Splitter Bo	owl			NA
24MX	24N	ME	Strip Ko	ettle (2-24K1) with	condenser 3-25CD2			NA
24QX	24I	RE	React	or (2-24K2) with co	ndenser 3-25CD1			NA
24MX 24QX	241	FE	Industrial	hygiene hoods over Reactor (2-2	Strip Kettle (2-24K1), 4K2)			NA
24NX	24N	ME		Condensate Re	eceiver			NA
24RX	24I	RE		Condensate Re	eceiver			NA
26FX	221	BE	Agitated Filter Dryer (2-26F1)		NA			
26HX	260	GE	Packaging Unit (1-26BAG1)		26GX			
Control Emission Device ID Control			Emission Point	Control Devi	ce Description	1	t Control e in Series	

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled	Emission Point	Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series
10VC, 15VC	102X, 103X, 111X, 112X	11ME	Vapor Return	11MV
13JC	13NX, 13HY, 15BX, 15EY, 16ZX	13JE	Dust Collector	NA
18VC, 11VC	12LX, 18SX	12CE, 18ME	Vapor Return	NA
17VC	17GX, 17JX, 17PX	17PE 17QE	Vapor Return	NA
22QC	22QC 15EY, 21AY, 21WX, 22BX		Dust Collector	NA
26GX	26HX	26GE	Dust Collector	NA

 Product/Process Area – A2777

 13JX
 13JE
 Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer
 - - 13JC

 13JX
 13GE
 Dryer and Vacuum Pump (13GX)
 - - NA

 13KX
 NA
 Dry Bin
 - NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
13LX	NA	Screener			NA
13MX	NA	Conveyor			NA
13NX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger			13JC
15BX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			13JC
15BX	14GE	Vacuum Dryer and Vacuum Pump (15CX)			NA
15PX	NA	Dry Bin			NA
15QX	NA	Screener			NA
16YX	NA	Conveyor			NA
16ZX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger			13JC
21WX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer			22QC
22BX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Blender			22QC
22DX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Blender		22QC	
23AX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer			22QC

Control Device ID	Emission Point		Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series	
13JC	13JX, 13NX, 15BX, 16ZX	13JE	Dust Collector	NA	
22QC	21WX, 22BX, 22DX, 23AX	22QE	Dust Collector	NA	

Product/Process Area - CA150 20KE 20KX Reactor 2-19K1 with condenser 3-19CD1 NA 20RX **20KE** Knock-out Pot NA 21AE 21AX Centrifuge NA ----21AY 22QE Wet Bin 22QC ----22CX 22BE Condensate receiver with 2-22CD1 and 22PX NA 24BX24BE Wash Tank NA 24HX 24HE TDI Head Tank --NA --24JX 24GE Splitter Bowl NA **24**FE Industrial hygiene hood over Centrifuge Feed Kettle NA 24MX 24ME Centrifuge Feed Kettle NA 24NX 24ME Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD2) NA 24PX 24PE Vacuum Jets & Hot Well NA ----**24**FE Industrial hygiene hood over CA150 Reactor NA 24QX 24GE Reactor NA 25BX 25BE Fluid Bed Dryer NA 25CX 25AE Centrifuge NA 24CX Vac-U-Max 23AE 23AC --

Emission Unit ID		ission nt ID			sion l cripti			Year Installed	Desig Capac	_	Control Device
25EX	22	2QE		V	Vet Bir	1					22QC
25TX	N	NΑ		D	ry Bin						NA
26FX	22	2BE		Agitated Filt	er Dry	er (2-26F1)					NA
26HX	26	6GE		Packaging U	Jnit (1	-26BAG1)					26GX
DRUM23	23	BAE	In	dustrial hygic	ene ho	od over drums					23AC
Control De	vice II	D	Emission Control		Emi	ssion Point	Cont	rol Device Des	cription		ext Control vice in Series
22Q0	C		25EX	-		22QE		Dust Collecto	or		NA
23A0	C		DRUM	23		23AE		Dust Collecto	or		NA
26G2	X		26HX			26GE		Dust Collecto	or		NA
		l		Produ	ct/Pro	cess Area – CIP	200				
21AX	21	IAE		Се	ntrifug	ge					NA
21AY	22	2QE		W	Vet Bir	1					22QC
22CV	22	2QE	Inc	ustrial hygier	ne vent	on Tray Dryer					22QC
22GX	22	2GE		Tray Dryer					NA		
24BX	24	4BE		Methanol Tank					NA		
24JX	24	4GE		Splitter Bowl					NA		
24MX	24	4FE	Industrial l	ndustrial hygiene hood over Crystallizer Strip Kettle			NA				
241/17	24	ME		Crystalliz	zer Stri	p Kettle					NA
24NX	24	IME	Condens	ate Receiver	from C	Condenser (3-25C	CD2)				NA
24PX	24	4PE		Vacuum J	ets & l	Hot Well					NA
24QX	24	4FE	Industri	al Hygiene H	ood ov	er CIP-200 Reac	etor				NA
21021	24	4GE		R	Reactor						NA
24RX	24	4RE	Condens	ate Receiver	from C	ondenser (3-25C	CD1)				NA
24YX	24	4FE	Indust	rial hygiene l	nood o	ver Sparkler Filte	er				NA
25CX	25	5AE		Се	ntrifug	ge					NA
25EX	22	2QE		W	Vet Bir	1					22QC
DRUM22	22	2QE	Indust	rial hygiene v	ent on	drumming statio	on				22QC
Control Device I			ion Units trolled	Emission P	Point	Contro	ol Devi	ce Description	l		ext Control vice in Series
10VC, 15V	VC		03X, 111X, 12X	11ME			Vapor	or Return			11MV
22QC	22QC 22GX, DRUM22 22QE Dust Collector					NA					
				Produ	ict/Pro	ocess Area – UV	416				
21AX	21	IAE		Се	Centrifuge					NA	
21AY	22	2QE	Iı	ndustrial hygi	ene ve	nt on Wet Bin					22QC
21WX	22	2QE	Industri		nt on F Station	acker & Drumm	ing				22QC

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
22GX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Tray Dryer			22QC
22GX	22GE	Tray Dryer			NA
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank			NA
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl			NA
241437	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Crystallizer Kettle			NA
24MX	24ME	Crystallizer Kettle			NA
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD2)			NA
2407	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV416 Reactor			NA
24QX	24GE	Reactor			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA
25EX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Wet Bin			22QC
DRUM24	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over drumming station			NA

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled	Emission Point	Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series
22QC	21AY, 21WX, 22GX, 23AX, 25EX	22QE	Dust Collector	NA

		Product/Process Area – UV2126			
20EX	20EE	Condensate Receiver			NA
20FX	20DE	Vacuum Jet (3-19VJ1)			NA
20KX	20KE	Solvent Recycle Tank			NA
20NX	20AE	UV-1164 Reactor with Condenser 3-20CD1			NA
21AX	21AE	Centrifuge			NA
21AY	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Wet Bin			22QC
21DX	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor & Strip Kettle			NA
	20BE	Strip Kettle with Condenser 3-22CD1			NA
21WX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer & Drumming Station			22QC
22GX	22GE	Tray Dryer			NA
22GX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Tray Dryer			22QC
22KX	20BE	Splitter Bowl			NA
22MX	22ME	Solvent Storage	9/1979	2,000 gal	NA
23SX	25JE	Tank with condenser 3-23CD1			NA
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank			NA
24MX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Crystallizer Strip Kettle			NA
241VIA	24ME	Crystallizer Strip Kettle			NA
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD2)			NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
24PX	24PE	Vacuum Jets & Hot Well			NA
240V	24RE	UV2126 Reactor			NA
24QX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV2126 Reactor			NA
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD1)			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA
25EX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Wet Bin			22QC
DRUM22	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on drumming station			22QC

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled	Emission Point	Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series
22QC	21AY, 21WX, 22GX, 23AX, 25CX, DRUM22	22QE	Dust Collector	NA

		Product/Process Area – UV2908			
05-LX	05LE	Reactor (2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A)		1	05KC
05LX	05ME	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor			NA
05NX	05NE	Condensate Receiver (05NX); Vacuum Jet (3-6VJ7)			NA
06BX	05NE	Hot Well for Vacuum Jets (3-6VJ7)		1	NA
06NX	05LE	Split Tank with Condenser (3-6CD8)			05KC
06QX	06QE	Salt Wash Tank			NA
06SX	06SE	Wash/Dehydration Reactor with Condensers (N-6CD1&N-6CD1A)		1	NA
102X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-10T2)		1	10VC, 15VC
103X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-10T3)			10VC, 15VC
111X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-11T1)			10VC, 15VC
112X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-11T2)			10VC, 15VC
144X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-14T4)			14VC, 15VC
153X	11ME	Mother Liquor Tank (S-15T2)		-	14VC, 15VC
1-21CV1	NA	Conveyor			NA
12LX	12CE	Centrifuge Feed Tank (2-12K2) with Condenser (3-13CD1)		1	18VC, 11VC
12LX	12DE	Industrial hygiene vent on Centrifuge Feed Tank		-	NA
13BY	13GE	Condensate Receiver (1-13T2)			NA
13GX	13GE	Vacuum Pump (1-13P1)			NA
13HX	13HE	Centrifuge (3-13W1)		-	NA
13JX	13GE	Dryer (1-13D1) and Condenser (1-13CD1)			NA
13JX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			13JC
13KX	NA	Dry Bin <u>(1-13BN1)</u>			NA
13LX	NA	Screener (1-13SCR1)			NA
	05LX 05NX 06BX 06NX 06QX 06SX 102X 103X 111X 112X 144X 153X 1-21CV1 12LX 13BY 13GX 13HX 13JX 13JX 13KX	05LX 05ME 05NX 05NE 06BX 05NE 06NX 05LE 06QX 06QE 06SX 06SE 102X 11ME 103X 11ME 111X 11ME 112X 11ME 144X 11ME 153X 11ME 1-21CV1 NA 12LX 12CE 13BY 13GE 13GX 13GE 13JX 13GE 13JX 13JE 13KX NA	05-LX 05LE Reactor (2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A) 05LX 05ME Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor 05NX 05NE Condensate Receiver (05NX); Vacuum Jet (3-6VJ7) 06BX 05NE Hot Well for Vacuum Jets (3-6VJ7) 06NX 05LE Split Tank with Condenser (3-6CD8) 06QX 06QE Salt Wash Tank 06SX 06SE Wash/Dehydration Reactor with Condensers (N-6CD1&N-6CD1A) 102X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-10T2) 103X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-10T3) 111X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-11T1) 112X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-11T2) 144X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-14T4) 153X 11ME Mother Liquor Tank (S-15T2) 1-21CV1 NA Conveyor 12LX 12CE Centrifuge Feed Tank (2-12K2) with Condenser (3-13CD1) 12LX 12DE Industrial hygiene vent on Centrifuge Feed Tank 13BY 13GE Vacuum Pump (1-13P1) 13HX 13HE Centrifuge (3-13W1) <t< td=""><td>05-LX 05LE Reactor_(2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A) </td><td>05-LX 05LE Reactor (2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A) </td></t<>	05-LX 05LE Reactor_(2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A)	05-LX 05LE Reactor (2-5K8) with Condenser (3-5CD8 & 3-5CD8A)

Ī	Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
[13MX	NA	Conveyor_(1-13SCV1)			NA
Ī	13NX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger (1-13BAG1)			13JC
Ī	13HY	NA	Wet Bin (2-13BN1)			NA
	14CX	14CE	Wash Tank (3-14T1)			NA
	14FX	14BE	Reactor (2-14K2) and Condensers (3-14CD2 & 3-14CD4)			NA
١[14FX	14EE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (14FX2-14K2)			NA
	14GY	14GE	Condensate Receiver and Condenser (1-14CD1)			NA
Ī	14HX	14DE	Tank and Condensers (3-14CD1 & 3-14CD3)			NA
	14JX	14EE <u>15EE</u>	Industrial hygiene vent on Sparkler Filter			NA
Ī	15BX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			13JC
Ī	15BX	14GE	Vacuum Dryer			NA
	15CX	14GE	Vacuum Pump			NA
	15EX	15EE	Centrifuge			NA
Ī	15EY	NA	Wet Bin			NA
	15FX	15FE	Wash Tank			NA
Ī	15PX	NA	Dry Bin			NA
	15QX	NA	Screener			NA
ľ	16UX	16CE	Reactor with Condenser (3-16CD1 & 3-16CD5)			NA
	16UX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (16UX)			NA
ľ	16WX	16BE	Vacuum Strip Crystallizer with Condenser (3-16CD2)			NA
ľ	16WX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Vacuum Strip Crystallizer			NA
	16YX	NA	Conveyor			NA
Ī	16ZX	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger			13JC
	17AX	17AE	Methanol Drown Tank			18VC, 11VC
ľ	17JX	17QE	Mix Tank			17VC
ıſ	17PX	17QE	Condensate Receiver	_	_	17VC
	17PX	17QE	Condensate Receiver and Condensers (3-16CD3 & 3-16CD4)			NA <u>17VC</u>
ľ	17PX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Condensate Receiver (17PX)			NA
ľ	17QX	17QE	Vacuum Pump			NA
ľ	18SX	18ME	Hold Tank with Condenser (3-18CD1)			18VC
Ī	20BX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
ŀ	20KX	20KE	Reactor (2-19K1)			NA
ľ	20KX	21DE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (2-19K1)			NA
ŀ	20KX	20KE	Centrifuge Feed Tank			NA
ŀ	20KX	21DE	Industrial hygiene vent on Centrifuge Feed Tank			NA
ŀ	20PX	20PE	Split Receiver			NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
21AX	21AE	Centrifuge			NA
21AY	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Wet Bin			22QC
21WX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Bagger			22QC
24MX	24ME	Strip Kettle (2-24K1)			NA
22BX	22BE	Dryer with Condensate Receiver (20BX) and Condenser (2-21CD1)			NA
22BX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			22QC
22CX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
22DX	22BE	Dryer with Condenser (2-22CD1)			NA
22DX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			22QC
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank (3-24T1)			NA
24BX	24BE	Methanol Tank			NA
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl	Splitter Bowl		NA
24MX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Crystallizer Strip Kettle			NA
24MX	24ME	Crystallizer Strip Kettle			NA
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD2)			NA
24PX	24PE	Vacuum Jets & Hot Well			NA
24QX	24RE	UV2908 Reactor			NA
24QX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV2908 Reactor			NA
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver from Condenser (3-25CD1)			NA
24YX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over Sparkler Filter			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA
25EX	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Wet Bin			22QC
26FX	22BE	Agitated Filter Dryer (2-26F1)			NA
26HX	26GE	Packaging Unit (1-26BAG1)			26GX
DRUM22	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer (21WX) drumming station			22QC
DRUM23	23AE	Industrial hygiene vent on Packer (23AX) drumming station			23AC

	Emission Unit ID		ission nt ID		Emission U Description		Year Installed	Desig Capac		Control Device
	Control Device II			ion Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Devi	ce Description			ext Control rice in Series
	05KC		0:	5LX	05LE	Scru	ıbber			NA
	10VC, 15V	/C		03X, 111X, 12X	11ME	Vapor	Return			11MV
	13JC			I, 15BX, 6ZX	13JE	Dust C	ollector			NA
Ш	14VC, 15V	/C, 15VC 144X, 153X		X, 153X	11ME	Vapor	Return			11MV
Ш	17VC		17GX, 1	7JX, 17PX	17PE 17QE	Vapor	Return			NA
Ш	18VC, 11V	/C	12LX	K, 18SX	12CE, 18ME	Vapor	Return			NA
	22QC		DRUM2 22DX,	7, 22BX, 22, 21WX, DRUM23, X, 25EX	22QE	Dust C	ollector			NA
	23AC		DR	UM23	23AE	Dust C	ollector			NA
ll	26GX		26	бНХ	26GE	Dust C	ollector			NA
۲			l .		Product/Proc	eess Area – UV3638				
H	05LX	0.	5LE	Reacto	r with Condenser (3-					05KC
F	05LX		5ME	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor					NA	
	06SX	0	6SE	Wash/Dehydration Reactor with Condensers (N-6CD1 & N-6CD1A)					NA	
	102X	11	1ME		Mother Liquor	Tank				10VC, 15VC
	103X	11	1ME		Mother Liquor	Tank				10VC, 15VC
	111X	1	1ME		Mother Liquor	Tank				10VC, 15VC
	112X	1	1ME		Mother Liquor	Tank				10VC, 15VC
	1-21CV1	1	NA		Conveyor	ſ				NA
	12LX	12	2CE	Centrifug	ge Feed Tank with Co	ondenser (3-13CD1)				18VC, 11VC
	12LX	12	2DE	Industria	al hygiene vent on Ce	entrifuge Feed Tank				NA
	13HX	1.	3HE		Centrifuge					NA
	13HY	1	NA		Wet Bin					NA
	144X	11	1ME		Mother Liquor Stor	rage Tank				14VC, 15VC
	14CX	1-	4CE		Wash Tan	k				NA
	14FX	1-	4BE	Reactor	and Condensers (3-1	4CD2 & 3-14CD4)				NA
	14FX	1	4EE	Indus	trial hygiene vent on	Reactor (14FX)				NA
	14HX	14	4DE	Reactor	and Condensers (3-1	4CD1 & 3-14CD3)				NA
	14HX	1	4EE	Indus	trial hygiene vent on	Reactor (14HX)				NA
	153X	11	1ME		Mother Liquor Stor	rage Tank				14VC, 15VC
	15EX	1:	5EE		Centrifuge	e				NA
	15EY	1	NA		Wet Bin					NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
15FX	15FE	Wash Tank			NA
16JX	17QE	TLC Mix Tank			NA
16JX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Split Recycle (16JX)			NA
16UX	16CE	Reactor with Condenser (3-16CD1 & 3-16CD5)			NA
16UX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (16UX)			NA
16WX	16BE	Vacuum Strip Crystallizer with Condenser (3-16CD2)			NA
16WX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Reactor (16WX)			NA
17AX	17AE	Methanol recycle tank			18VC, 11VC
17GX	17QE	Split Tank			17VC
17JX	17QE	Split Tank			17VC
17PX	17PX 17QE Condensate Receiver and Condensers (3-16CD3 & 3-16CD4)				NA
17PX	18JE	Industrial hygiene vent on Condensate Receiver	Industrial hygiene vent on Condensate Receiver		NA
18SX	18ME	Centrifuge Tank with Condenser (3-18CD1)			18VC, 11VC
18SX	18SE	Industrial hygiene vent on Centrifuge Tank			NA
20BX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
20VV	21DE	Industrial hygiene hood over Centrifuge Tank (2-19K1)			NA
20KX	20KE	Centrifuge Tank/Drumming Tank with condenser 3-19CD1			NA
20RX	20KE	Knock-out Pot			NA
21AX	21AE	Centrifuge #4			NA
21AY	22QE	Wet Bin #4			22QC
21WX	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Packer & Drumming Station			22QC
22BX	22BE	Dryer with Condensate Receiver (20BX) and Condenser (2-21CD1)			NA
	22QE	Industrial hygiene vent on Dryer			22QC
22CX	22BE	Condensate Receiver			NA
	22BE	Vacuum Tumble Dryer (1-22D1)			NA
22DX	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over Vacuum Tumble Dryer (1-22D1)			22QC
22PX	22BE	Vacuum Pump			NA
23AX	22QE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Packer & Drumming Station			22QC
23PX	23DE	Mix Tank (3-23T8)			23НС
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank (3-24T1)			NA
24MX	24ME	Crystallizer Strip Kettle with Condenser (3-25CD2)			NA
24MX 24QX	24FE	Industrial hygiene hood over UV-1164 Reactor (2-24K2), Strip Kettle (2-24K1)			NA

Emission Unit ID	Emission Point ID	Emission Unit Description	Year Installed	Design Capacity	Control Device
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver			NA
24PX	24PE	Condensate Receiver			NA
24QX	24GE	UV-1164 Reactor			NA
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver			NA
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl			NA
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge #5			NA
25EX	25AE	Wet Bin #5			NA
25HX	23NE	MIBK Storage			23HC
26FX	22BE	Agitated Filter Dryer (2-26F1)			NA
26HX	26GE	Packaging Unit (1-26BAG1)			26GX
DRUM13	13JE	Industrial hygiene vent on drumming station below Wet Bin (13HY)			13JC

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled Emission Poin		Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series
05KC	05LX	05LE	Scrubber	NA
10VC, 15VC	102X, 103X, 111X, 112X	11ME	Vapor Return	11MV
14VC, 15VC	C, 15VC 144X, 153X 11ME Vapor Return		11MV	
17VC	17VC 17GX, 17JX, 17PX 17PE		Vapor Return	NA
18VC, 11VC	12LX, 18SX	12CE, 18ME	Vapor Return	NA
13JC	DRUM13	13JE	Dust Collector	NA
22QC	DRUM22, 21WX, 22BX, 22DX, 23AX	22QE	Dust Collector	NA
23HC	23PX, 25HX	23DE	Vapor Return	NA
26GX	26HX	26GE	Dust Collector	NA

		Product/Process Area – UV-3638 IA Purific	cation				
20KX	20KE	Reactor 2-19K1 with condenser 3-19CD1			NA		
20RX	20KE	Knock-out Pot			NA		
22CX	22BE	Condensate Receiver	Condensate Receiver				
24BX	24BE	Wash Tank			NA		
24JX	24GE	Splitter Bowl			NA		
24MX	24ME	Strip Kettle			NA		
24NX	24ME	Condensate Receiver			NA		
24PX	24PE	Vacuum Jet (LR-24VJ1)			NA		
24QX	24GE	Charge & Heat Up Kettle with Condenser 3-25CD1			NA		
24RX	24RE	Condensate Receiver			NA		
25CX	25AE	Centrifuge			NA		

	Emission Unit ID		nission int ID		Emission Descripti		Year Installed	Desi Capa	_	Control Device	
	25EX	2	2QE	In	dustrial hygiene hoo	d over Wet Bin				22QC	
	26FX	2	2BE		Agitated Filter Dry	rer (2-26F1)				NA	
	26HX	2	6GE		Packaging Unit (1	-26BAG1)				26GX	
	Control Device II)		on Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Device	e Description			Next Control Device in Series	
	22QC		21WX	, 22BX, , 22DX, , 25EX	22QE	Dust Collector (RF-22DC1)				NA	
	26GX		26	НХ	26GE	Dust Co	ollector			NA	
					Product/Process	Area – Aerosol GPG-	N				
	20BE		0BE	Reactor	with condensers 3-22	2CD1 and 3-22CD1A	=	==		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>21DX</u>	2	1DE	<u>Ir</u>	ndustrial hygiene hoo	od over reactor	==	=		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>22KX</u>	2	0BE		Splitter Bo	<u>owl</u>	=	==		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>20PX</u>	2	<u> 0PE</u>		Split Recei	iver	=	=		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>20EX</u>	2	<u>0EE</u>		Condensate R	eceiver_	=	=		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>20FX</u>	<u>2</u>	<u>0DE</u>		Vacuum Jet (3-	- <u>19VJ1)</u>	П	==		<u>NA</u>	
	<u>24TX</u>	2	<u>4FE</u>		Drumming S	<u>tation</u>	Ш	==		<u>NA</u>	
					Product/Proces	s Area – Batch Columi	n				
	141X NA			Still Po	t				NA		
	142X		NA	Batc	h Column with Cond	denser (S-14CD1)		-		NA	
	154X	1	1ME	Refl	Plux Drum with Condenser (S-14CD1)					11MV	
	162X	1	1ME		Recovered Solvent Receiver					16VC, 11VC	
	163X	1	1ME		Wet Solvent Receiver					16VC, 11VC	
	S-15EX1		NA		Reboile	r				NA	
	Control De ID	vice		ion Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Device	ce Description			ext Control vice in Series	
	11MV		154X	, 162X,	11ME	Water S	Scrubber		Dev	NA NA	
	16VC, 11V	/C		63X X, 163X	11ME	Vapor	Return			11MV	
ľ					Product/Process A	Area – Methanol Colur	nn				
ľ	074X	1	1ME	In	termediate Methano	l Storage Tank	3/1998	12,000	gal	11VC, 15VC	
	121A	11ME			Bulk Methanol Ste	orage Tank	1/1988	39,780	gal	11VC, 15VC	
ľ	112X	112X 11ME			Mother Liquor Sto	orage Tank				10VC, 15VC	
Ī	144X	1	1ME		Mother Liquor Storage Tank					14VC, 15VC	
Ī	153X	1	1ME		Mother Liquor Storage Tank					14VC, 15VC	
	193X	1	93E	Metha	nol Column with Condenser (S-20CD1)					NA	
	203X	1	93E		Reflux Dr	um				NA	

Emission Unit ID		ission int ID		Emission Descripti		Year Installed	Desi Capa		Control Device	
Control Device II			on Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Devic	e Description			ext Control ice in Series	
10VC, 15V 11VC, 15V		074X	12X , 121A,	11ME 11ME	Vapor l Vapor l				11MV 11MV	
14VC, 15V	VC		, 153X	11ME	Vapor l	Return			11MV	
			Produ	act/Process Area –	Hazardous Waste Stor	age Tank				
0T2X	0	T2E		Waste Tra	iler				27VC	
173X	1	73E	Hazardous '	Waste Tank (S-17T2) v	with Condenser (S-17EX1)	7/1991	17,208	8 gal	27VC	
Control Device II			on Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Devic	e Description			xt Control ice in Series	
27VC		173X	, OT2X	173E	Vapor 1	Return			NA	
			Pro	duct/Process Area -	– Raw Material Storag	e Tanks				
021X	0	21E	N	Morpholine Storage	Tank (S-2T1)	2/2007	15,000	0 gal	NA	
25HX	2	3NE		MIBK Storage Tan	ık (N-25T1)	11/1994	18,000	0 gal	23HC	
063X	0	63E	,	TBX Bulk Storage	Tank (S-4T3)	5/1987	14,400	0 gal	NA	
075X	0	75E		Toluene Storage Ta	ank (S-7T3)	5/1989	16,800	0 gal	075C	
121A	1	1ME	Bu	lk Methanol Storage	e Tank (S-10T1)	1/1988	39,780	0 gal	11VC, 15VC	
231X	2	31E		MIBK Storage Tar	nk (S-23T1)	8/1967	14,400	0 gal	NA	
225X	2	25E		Brine Storage Tan	k (S-22T6)	9/2000	21,000 gal		NA	
241X	2	41E		DMF Storage Tan	k (S-24T1)	9/1967	9,000 gal		NA	
243X	2	43E		ISONOX Storage Ta	ank (S-24T2)	10/1966	12,000	0 gal	NA	
233X	2	33E		Brine Storage Tan	k (S-22T6)	7/2001	20,000	0 gal	NA	
271X	2	71E		Brine Storage Tan	k (S-27T1)	7/1969	10,000	0 gal	NA	
041X 051X	0	41E	36% Hy	drochloric Acid Bu 4T1/5T1	lk Storage Tanks (S-				05VC, 041C, 041S	
Control Device I			ion Units trolled	Emission Point	Control Devi	ce Description			ext Control vice in Series	
05VC		041Σ	X, 051X	041E	Vapor	Return			NA	
041C		0412	X, 051X	041E	Water S	Scrubber			041S	
041S		0412	041X, 051X 041E		Venturi	Scrubber			NA	
075C		07DX, 0	9DX, 075X	075E	Vapor	oor Return			NA	
11VC, 15	11VC, 15VC 121A 11ME Vapor Re		Return			11MV				
			Product/P	rocess Area – Inter	rmediates & Products	Storage Tanks				
074X	1	1ME	Interm	ediate Methanol Sto	orage Tank (S-4T4)	3/1998	12,000 gal		11VC, 15VC	
076X	0	76E	F	ormic Acid Storage	Tank (S-7T4)	9/2014	10,000 gal		NA	
184X	1	84E		Toluene Storage Ta	nk (N-18T2)	7/1953	17,000	0 gal	NA	
22MX	22	2ME		Solvent Storage	(2-22K1)	9/1979	2,000	gal	NA	

Emission Unit ID		nission int ID		Emission Unit Description		Year Installed	Design Capacity		Control Device
Control Device II			on Units trolled	Emission Point Control Device Description			xt Control ice in Series		
11VC, 15V	'C	07	74X	11ME	Vapor Return			11MV	

Control Device ID	Emission Units Controlled	Emission Point	Control Device Description	Next Control Device in Series
11MV	074X, 102X, 103X, 111X, 112X, 121A, 144X, 153X, 154X, 162X, 163X	11ME	Water Scrubber	11MW
11MW	074X, 102X, 103X, 111X, 112X, 121A, 144X, 153X, 154X, 162X, 163X	11ME	Water Scrubber	11MX
11MX	074X, 102X, 103X, 111X, 112X, 121A, 144X, 153X, 154X, 162X, 163X	11ME	Water Scrubber	11MY
11MY	074X, 102X, 103X, 111X, 112X, 121A, 144X, 153X, 154X, 162X, 163X	11ME	Water Scrubber	11MZ
11MZ**	074X, 102X, 103X, 111X, 112X, 121A, 144X, 153X, 154X, 162X, 163X	11ME	Water Scrubber	NA

^{*} The facility utilizes a flexible process. Some vessels and equipment may have multiple uses and subsequently multiple control devices/emission points. These have been listed multiple times on the equipment list.

^{**}Scrubber 11MZ is an installed spare scrubber, to be used only if one of these scrubbers is non-operational: 11MV, 11MW, 11MX, or 11MY.

2.0. General Conditions

2.1. Definitions

- 2.1.1. All references to the "West Virginia Air Pollution Control Act" or the "Air Pollution Control Act" mean those provisions contained in W.Va. Code §§ 22-5-1 to 22-5-18.
- 2.1.2. The "Clean Air Act" means those provisions contained in 42 U.S.C. §§ 7401 to 7671q, and regulations promulgated thereunder.
- 2.1.3. "Secretary" means the Secretary of the Department of Environmental Protection or such other person to whom the Secretary has delegated authority or duties pursuant to W.Va. Code §§ 22-1-6 or 22-1-8 (45CSR§30-2.12.). The Director of the Division of Air Quality is the Secretary's designated representative for the purposes of this permit.

2.2. Acronyms

CAAA	Clean Air Act Amendments	NO_X	Nitrogen Oxides
CBI	Confidential Business	NSPS	New Source Performance
	Information		Standards
CEM	Continuous Emission Monitor	PM	Particulate Matter
CES	Certified Emission Statement	$PM_{2.5}$	Particulate Matter less than 2.5
C.F.R. or CFR	Code of Federal Regulations		μm in diameter
CO	Carbon Monoxide	PM_{10}	Particulate Matter less than
C.S.R. or CSR	Codes of State Rules	10	10μm in diameter
DAQ	Division of Air Quality	Ppb	Pounds per Batch
DEP	Department of Environmental	Pph	Pounds per Hour
	Protection	Ppm	Parts per Million
dscm	Dry Standard Cubic Meter	Ppm _V or	Parts per Million by Volume
FOIA	Freedom of Information Act	ppmv	
HAP	Hazardous Air Pollutant	PSD	Prevention of Significant
HON	Hazardous Organic NESHAP		Deterioration
HP	Horsepower	Psi	Pounds per Square Inch
lbs/hr	Pounds per Hour	SIC	Standard Industrial
LDAR	Leak Detection and Repair		Classification
M	Thousand	SIP	State Implementation Plan
MACT	Maximum Achievable	SO_2	Sulfur Dioxide
-	Control Technology	TAP	Toxic Air Pollutant
MDHI	Maximum Design Heat Input	TPY	Tons per Year
MM	Million	TRS	Total Reduced Sulfur
MMBtu/hr or	Million British Thermal Units	TSP	Total Suspended Particulate
mmbtu/hr	per Hour	USEPA	United States Environmental
MMCF/hr or	Million Cubic Feet per Hour		Protection Agency
mmcf/hr		UTM	Universal Transverse Mercator
NA	Not Applicable	VEE	Visual Emissions Evaluation
NAAQS	National Ambient Air Quality	VOC	Volatile Organic Compounds
•	Standards	VOL	Volatile Organic Liquids
NESHAPS	National Emissions Standards	. 52	
	for Hazardous Air Pollutants		

2.3. Authority

This permit is issued in accordance with West Virginia air pollution control law W.Va. Code §§ 22-5-1. et seq. and the following Legislative Rules promulgated thereunder:

2.3.1. 45CSR13 – Permits for Construction, Modification, Relocation and Operation of Stationary Sources of Air Pollutants, Notification Requirements, Temporary Permits, General Permits and Procedures for Evaluation;

2.4. Term and Renewal

2.4.1. This permit supersedes and replaces previously issued Permit R13-2156 \(\frac{V}{U} \). This Permit shall remain valid, continuous and in effect unless it is revised, suspended, revoked or otherwise changed under an applicable provision of 45CSR13 or any other applicable legislative rule;

2.5. Duty to Comply

- 2.5.1. The permitted facility shall be constructed and operated in accordance with the plans and specifications filed in Permit Applications R13-0190, R13-0671, R13-0794, R13-1006, R13-1018, R13-1082B, R13-1114C, R13-1535C, R13-1735, R13-2156, R13-2156A, R13-2156B, R13-2156C, R13-2156D, R13-2156E, R13-2156F, R13-2156G, R13-2156H, R13-2156I, R13-2156J, R13-2156K, R13-2156L, R13-2156M, R13-2156N, R13-2156O, R13-2156P, R13-2156Q, R13-2156R, R13-2156S, R13-2156T, R13-2156U, R13-2156V, R13-2156W and any modifications, administrative updates, or amendments thereto. The Secretary may suspend or revoke a permit if the plans and specifications upon which the approval was based are not adhered to; [45CSR§§13-5.11 and -10.3.]
- 2.5.2. The permittee must comply with all conditions of this permit. Any permit noncompliance constitutes a violation of the West Virginia Code and the Clean Air Act and is grounds for enforcement action by the Secretary or USEPA;
- 2.5.3. Violations of any of the conditions contained in this permit, or incorporated herein by reference, may subject the permittee to civil and/or criminal penalties for each violation and further action or remedies as provided by West Virginia Code 22-5-6 and 22-5-7;
- 2.5.4. Approval of this permit does not relieve the permittee herein of the responsibility to apply for and obtain all other permits, licenses, and/or approvals from other agencies; i.e., local, state, and federal, which may have jurisdiction over the construction and/or operation of the source(s) and/or facility herein permitted.

2.6. Duty to Provide Information

The permittee shall furnish to the Secretary within a reasonable time any information the Secretary may request in writing to determine whether cause exists for administratively updating, modifying, revoking, or terminating the permit or to determine compliance with the permit. Upon request, the permittee shall also furnish to the Secretary copies of records to be kept by the permittee. For information claimed to be confidential, the permittee shall furnish such records to the Secretary along with a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 45CSR31. If confidential information is to be sent to USEPA, the permittee shall directly provide such information to USEPA along with a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 40 C.F.R. Part 2.

2.7. Duty to Supplement and Correct Information

Upon becoming aware of a failure to submit any relevant facts or a submittal of incorrect information in any permit application, the permittee shall promptly submit to the Secretary such supplemental facts or corrected information.

2.8. Administrative Update

The permittee may request an administrative update to this permit as defined in and according to the procedures specified in 45CSR13.

[45CSR§13-4.]

2.9. Permit Modification

The permittee may request a minor modification to this permit as defined in and according to the procedures specified in 45CSR13.

[45CSR§13-5.4.]

2.10 Major Permit Modification

The permittee may request a major modification as defined in and according to the procedures specified in 45CSR14 or 45CSR19, as appropriate.

[45CSR§13-5.1]

2.11. Inspection and Entry

The permittee shall allow any authorized representative of the Secretary, upon the presentation of credentials and other documents as may be required by law, to perform the following:

- At all reasonable times (including all times in which the facility is in operation) enter upon the
 permittee's premises where a source is located or emissions related activity is conducted, or where
 records must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- b. Have access to and copy, at reasonable times, any records that must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- Inspect at reasonable times (including all times in which the facility is in operation) any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under the permit;
- d. Sample or monitor at reasonable times substances or parameters to determine compliance with the permit or applicable requirements or ascertain the amounts and types of air pollutants discharged.

2.12. Emergency

2.12.1. An "emergency" means any situation arising from sudden and reasonable unforeseeable events beyond the control of the source, including acts of God, which situation requires immediate corrective action to restore normal operation, and that causes the source to exceed a technology-based emission limitation under the permit, due to unavoidable increases in emissions attributable to the emergency. An emergency shall not include noncompliance to the extent caused by improperly designed equipment, lack of preventative maintenance, careless or improper operation, or operator error.

- 2.12.2. Effect of any emergency. An emergency constitutes an affirmative defense to an action brought for noncompliance with such technology-based emission limitations if the conditions of Section 2.12.3 are met.
- 2.12.3. The affirmative defense of emergency shall be demonstrated through properly signed, contemporaneous operating logs, or other relevant evidence that:
 - a. An emergency occurred and that the permittee can identify the cause(s) of the emergency;
 - b. The permitted facility was at the time being properly operated;
 - c. During the period of the emergency the permittee took all reasonable steps to minimize levels of emissions that exceeded the emission standards, or other requirements in the permit; and
 - d. The permittee submitted notice of the emergency to the Secretary within one (1) working day of the time when emission limitations were exceeded due to the emergency and made a request for variance, and as applicable rules provide. This notice must contain a detailed description of the emergency, any steps taken to mitigate emissions, and corrective actions taken.
- 2.12.4. In any enforcement proceeding, the permittee seeking to establish the occurrence of an emergency has the burden of proof.
- 2.12.5 The provisions of this section are in addition to any emergency or upset provision contained in any applicable requirement.

2.13. Need to Halt or Reduce Activity Not a Defense

It shall not be a defense for a permittee in an enforcement action that it should have been necessary to halt or reduce the permitted activity in order to maintain compliance with the conditions of this permit. However, nothing in this paragraph shall be construed as precluding consideration of a need to halt or reduce activity as a mitigating factor in determining penalties for noncompliance if the health, safety, or environmental impacts of halting or reducing operations would be more serious than the impacts of continued operations.

2.14. Suspension of Activities

In the event the permittee should deem it necessary to suspend, for a period in excess of sixty (60) consecutive calendar days, the operations authorized by this permit, the permittee shall notify the Secretary, in writing, within two (2) calendar weeks of the passing of the sixtieth (60) day of the suspension period.

2.15. Property Rights

This permit does not convey any property rights of any sort or any exclusive privilege.

2.16. Severability

The provisions of this permit are severable and should any provision(s) be declared by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, all other provisions shall remain in full force and effect.

2.17. Transferability

This permit is transferable in accordance with the requirements outlined in Section 10.1 of 45CSR13. **[45CSR§13-10.1.]**

2.18. Notification Requirements

The permittee shall notify the Secretary, in writing, no later than thirty (30) calendar days after the actual startup of the operations authorized under this permit.

2.19. Credible Evidence

Nothing in this permit shall alter or affect the ability of any person to establish compliance with, or a violation of, any applicable requirement through the use of credible evidence to the extent authorized by law. Nothing in this permit shall be construed to waive any defense otherwise available to the permittee including, but not limited to, any challenge to the credible evidence rule in the context of any future proceeding.

3.0. Facility-Wide Requirements

3.1. Limitations and Standards

- 3.1.1. Open burning. The open burning of refuse by any person, firm, corporation, association or public agency is prohibited except as noted in 45CSR§6-3.1.
 [45CSR§6-3.1.]
- 3.1.2. **Open burning exemptions.** The exemptions listed in 45CSR§6-3.1 are subject to the following stipulation: Upon notification by the Secretary, no person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit any form of open burning during existing or predicted periods of atmospheric stagnation. Notification shall be made by such means as the Secretary may deem necessary and feasible. **[45CSR§6-3.2.]**
- 3.1.3. **Asbestos.** The permittee is responsible for thoroughly inspecting the facility, or part of the facility, prior to commencement of demolition or renovation for the presence of asbestos and complying with 40 C.F.R. § 61.145, 40 C.F.R. § 61.148, and 40 C.F.R. § 61.150. The permittee, owner, or operator must notify the Secretary at least ten (10) working days prior to the commencement of any asbestos removal on the forms prescribed by the Secretary if the permittee is subject to the notification requirements of 40 C.F.R. § 61.145(b)(3)(i). The USEPA, the Division of Waste Management, and the Bureau for Public Health Environmental Health require a copy of this notice to be sent to them.

[40CFR§61.145(b) and 45CSR§34]

- 3.1.4. **Odor.** No person shall cause, suffer, allow or permit the discharge of air pollutants which cause or contribute to an objectionable odor at any location occupied by the public. **[45CSR§4-3.1]** [State Enforceable Only]
- 3.1.5. **Permanent shutdown.** A source which has not operated at least 500 hours in one 12-month period within the previous five (5) year time period may be considered permanently shutdown, unless such source can provide to the Secretary, with reasonable specificity, information to the contrary. All permits may be modified or revoked and/or reapplication or application for new permits may be required for any source determined to be permanently shutdown. **[45CSR§13-10.5.]**
- 3.1.6. **Standby plan for reducing emissions.** When requested by the Secretary, the permittee shall prepare standby plans for reducing the emissions of air pollutants in accordance with the objectives set forth in Tables I, II, and III of 45CSR11.

 [45CSR\$11-5.2.]

3.2. Monitoring Requirements

[Reserved]

3.3. Testing Requirements

3.3.1. **Stack testing.** As per provisions set forth in this permit or as otherwise required by the Secretary, in accordance with the West Virginia Code, underlying regulations, permits and orders, the permittee shall conduct test(s) to determine compliance with the emission limitations set forth in this permit and/or established or set forth in underlying documents. The Secretary, or his duly authorized representative, may at his option witness or conduct such test(s). Should the Secretary exercise his option to conduct such test(s), the operator shall provide all necessary sampling

connections and sampling ports to be located in such manner as the Secretary may require, power for test equipment and the required safety equipment, such as scaffolding, railings and ladders, to comply with generally accepted good safety practices. Such tests shall be conducted in accordance with the methods and procedures set forth in this permit or as otherwise approved or specified by the Secretary in accordance with the following:

- a. The Secretary may on a source-specific basis approve or specify additional testing or alternative testing to the test methods specified in the permit for demonstrating compliance with 40 C.F.R. Parts 60, 61, and 63 in accordance with the Secretary's delegated authority and any established equivalency determination methods which are applicable. If a testing method is specified or approved which effectively replaces a test method specified in the permit, the permit may be revised in accordance with 45CSR§13-4. or 45CSR§13-5.4 as applicable.
- b. The Secretary may on a source-specific basis approve or specify additional testing or alternative testing to the test methods specified in the permit for demonstrating compliance with applicable requirements which do not involve federal delegation. In specifying or approving such alternative testing to the test methods, the Secretary, to the extent possible, shall utilize the same equivalency criteria as would be used in approving such changes under Section 3.3.1.a. of this permit. If a testing method is specified or approved which effectively replaces a test method specified in the permit, the permit may be revised in accordance with 45CSR§13-4. or 45CSR§13-5.4 as applicable.
- c. All periodic tests to determine mass emission limits from or air pollutant concentrations in discharge stacks and such other tests as specified in this permit shall be conducted in accordance with an approved test protocol. Unless previously approved, such protocols shall be submitted to the Secretary in writing at least thirty (30) days prior to any testing and shall contain the information set forth by the Secretary. In addition, the permittee shall notify the Secretary at least fifteen (15) days prior to any testing so the Secretary may have the opportunity to observe such tests. This notification shall include the actual date and time during which the test will be conducted and, if appropriate, verification that the tests will fully conform to a referenced protocol previously approved by the Secretary.
- d. The permittee shall submit a report of the results of the stack test within sixty (60) days of completion of the test. The test report shall provide the information necessary to document the objectives of the test and to determine whether proper procedures were used to accomplish these objectives. The report shall include the following: the certification described in paragraph 3.5.1.; a statement of compliance status, also signed by a responsible official; and, a summary of conditions which form the basis for the compliance status evaluation. The summary of conditions shall include the following:
 - 1. The permit or rule evaluated, with the citation number and language;
 - 2. The result of the test for each permit or rule condition; and,
 - 3. A statement of compliance or noncompliance with each permit or rule condition.

[WV Code § 22-5-4(a)(14-15) and 45CSR13]

3.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

3.4.1. **Retention of records.** The permittee shall maintain records of all information (including monitoring data, support information, reports, and notifications) required by this permit recorded in a form suitable and readily available for expeditious inspection and review. Support information includes all calibration and maintenance records and all original strip-chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation. The files shall be maintained for at least five (5) years following the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or

record. At a minimum, the most recent two (2) years of data shall be maintained on site. The remaining three (3) years of data may be maintained off site, but must remain accessible within a reasonable time. Where appropriate, the permittee may maintain records electronically (on a computer, on computer floppy disks, CDs, DVDs, or magnetic tape disks), on microfilm, or on microfiche.

3.4.2. **Odors.** For the purposes of 45CSR4, the permittee shall maintain a record of all odor complaints received, any investigation performed in response to such a complaint, and any responsive action(s) taken.

[45CSR§4. State Enforceable Only.]

3.5. Reporting Requirements

- 3.5.1. **Responsible official.** Any application form, report, or compliance certification required by this permit to be submitted to the DAQ and/or USEPA shall contain a certification by the responsible official that states that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, the statements and information in the document are true, accurate, and complete.
- 3.5.2. **Confidential information.** A permittee may request confidential treatment for the submission of reporting required by this permit pursuant to the limitations and procedures of W.Va. Code § 22-5-10 and 45CSR31.
- 3.5.3. **Correspondence.** All notices, requests, demands, submissions and other communications required or permitted to be made to the Secretary of DEP and/or USEPA shall be made in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given when delivered by hand, or mailed first class with postage prepaid to the address(es) set forth below or to such other person or address as the Secretary of the Department of Environmental Protection may designate:

If to the DAQ:

Director WVDEP Division of Air Quality 601 57th Street Charleston, WV 25304-2345 If to the US EPA:

Associate Director
Office of Enforcement and
Compliance Assistance
(3AP20)
U.S. Environmental Protection Agency
Region III
1650 Arch Street

Philadelphia, PA 19103-2029

3.5.4. **Operating Fee**

- 3.5.4.1. In accordance with 45CSR30 Operating Permit Program, the permittee shall submit a certified emissions statement and pay fees on an annual basis in accordance with the submittal requirements of the Division of Air Quality. A receipt for the appropriate fee shall be maintained on the premises for which the receipt has been issued, and shall be made immediately available for inspection by the Secretary or his/her duly authorized representative.
- 3.5.5. **Emission inventory.** At such time(s) as the Secretary may designate, the permittee herein shall prepare and submit an emission inventory for the previous year, addressing the emissions from the facility and/or process(es) authorized herein, in accordance with the emission inventory submittal requirements of the Division of Air Quality. After the initial submittal, the Secretary may, based upon the type and quantity of the pollutants emitted, establish a frequency other than on an annual basis.

4.0. Source-Specific Requirements

4.1. Limitations and Standards

4.1.1. Vent emissions to the atmosphere from the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit, which consists of the equipment listed in Section 1.0, shall not exceed the emission limitations set forth in Table 4.1.1.

Table 4.1.1. Emission Limits for Building 82 Manufacturing Unit

Pollutant	Emission Limit (TPY)
PM_{10}	6.03
VOC	114.33
THAP	96.73
Formaldehyde*	0.219

^{*} Toxic Air Pollutant (TAP) regulated under 45CSR§27

4.1.2. During all periods of normal operations, process vent air emissions from the emission sources and equipment listed in Section 1.0 shall be routed to and controlled by the associated control devices listed in Section 1.0 prior to venting emissions to the atmosphere. However, the control devices listed in Section 1.0 may be bypassed to perform maintenance and/or repair activities for periods up to 72 hours per calendar year per control device, with the bypass hours counted only when the listed emission group(s) in Appendix A are operating and venting to the respective control device during a bypass event.

[45CSR§13-5.11]

- 4.1.3. *[Reserved]*
- 4.1.4. [Reserved]
- 4.1.5. Compliance with the emission limits set forth in Section 4.1.1, shall be demonstrated by calculating emissions for every product in the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit using Emission Master®, emission modeling software, or other appropriate emission/discharge estimation models or calculation methodologies (e.g., ChemCAD®, PlantWare®, USEPA's TANKS 4.0, etc.). When these emissions are calculated, each emission point listed in Section 1.0 with emissions of regulated air pollutants listed in Section 4.1.1 shall be included in the calculations and accounted for in the emission estimates. The emission models and other calculation methods shall be maintained current for all processes, process modifications and new product variants. The Director of the Division of Air Quality may specify or may approve other valid methods for compliance determination when he or she deems it appropriate and necessary.

[45CSR§13-5.11]

4.1.6. Emissions to the atmosphere from the following emission sources subject to 45CSR§7 – "To Prevent and Control Particulate Matter Air Pollution from Manufacturing Processes and Associated Operations" shall not exceed the emission limitations set forth in Sections 4.1.13 and 4.1.14.

Table 4.1.6. 45CSR§7 Sources Emission Limits

Product or Process Name	Emission Point ID	Source ID	Pollutant
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	05KE	08BX (2-8K8)	PM ₁₀ Opacity
A1846, UV2908, UV3638, S10104, XD-5002	05ME	05LX (2-5K8)	PM ₁₀ Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	06FE	06CX (2-6K3)	PM ₁₀ Opacity

Product or Process Name	Emission Point ID	Source ID	Pollutant
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801,	10IE	10CX	PM_{10}
UV4802,UV6435, UV6460	TOIL	(2-10K3)	Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	07CE	07AX (3-7K4)	PM ₁₀ Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801,	0.777	08AX,	PM ₁₀
UV4802,UV6435, UV6460	07FE	07KX (2-7K8)	Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801,	08RE	09CX (2-9K4)	PM_{10}
UV4802,UV6435, UV6460	UOILL	0)CA (2-)K4)	Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	08RE	DRUM08	PM ₁₀
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801,			Opacity PM ₁₀
UV4802,UV6435, UV6460	<u>08RE</u>	<u>10TX</u>	Opacity
UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801,	12DE	11AX (2-11K1)	PM_{10}
UV4802,UV6435, UV6460	IZDE	11AA (2-11K1)	Opacity
A1790, A2777, UV3638, UV2908	13JE	DRUM13	PM_{10}
, , ,			Opacity PM ₁₀
A1790, UV2908	14EE	14HX (2-14K1)	Opacity
A 1700 TH/2000	1.455	1457 (2.141/2)	PM ₁₀
A1790, UV2908	14EE	14FX (2-14K2)	Opacity
A1790, UV2908, UV3638	18JE	16UX (2-16K1)	PM_{10}
111750, 0.12500, 0.12600		10011 (2 10111)	Opacity
UV3638	18JE	16WX (2-16K2)	PM ₁₀ Opacity
T.T. 100	4077	1 (777 (0 1 (777))	PM ₁₀
UV3638	18JE	16JX (3-16K1)	Opacity
UV2908, S-10333	21DE	20KX (2-19K1)	PM_{10}
C 12700, B 10333	2100	20121 (2 19121)	Opacity
Aerosol GPG-N	<u>21DE</u>	21DX (2-20K1)	PM ₁₀ Opacity
			PM ₁₀
A1790, A2777, UV416	22QE	22BX (1-21D1)	Opacity
Triazines Solids (UV1164), A425, A1790, A2777,	22QE	21WX, 23AX,	PM_{10}
UV416, UV1164, UV2126, UV2908, UV3638	22QL	DRUM22	Opacity
CA-150, UV2908	23AE	DRUM23	PM ₁₀
			Opacity PM ₁₀
A1790, CIP200, UV2908	24FE	24MX (2-24K1)	Opacity
A425, A1790, CIP200, UV1164, UV3638, UV416, UV2908	24FE	24QX (2-24K2)	PM_{10}
A423, A1770, CIF200, UV1104, UV3036, UV410, UV2706	24FL	24QX (2-24K2)	Opacity
UV2126	24GE	LIQUI-PAK	PM_{10}
Aero 7260HFP, Aero 8860GL, ACCO-PHOS 950,			Opacity PM ₁₀
S-10333	23ME	23LX (3-23K2)	Opacity
	25DE	25DV(2 25D1)	PM ₁₀
CA-150	25BE	25BX(2-25D1)	Opacity
A425, A1790, CA-150, UV1164, UV2908, UV3638,	26GE	26GX	PM_{10}
UV36381A			Opacity
A1846, UV2908, UV3638	05LE	05LX (2-5K8)	HCl Opacity
W T. I	0000	OTO37 (TP /TP)	H ₃ PO ₄
Waste Trailer	0T2E	0T2X (T/T)	Opacity
A1790	12CE	12LX (2-12K2)	H ₃ PO ₄
11170	.201	1227 (2 12132)	Opacity

Product or Process Name	Emission Point ID	Source ID	Pollutant
A1790	13HE	13HX (3-13W1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
A1790	15EE	13EX (3-15W1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
A1790	18ME	18SX (2-18K1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
A1790	21AE	21AX (3-21W1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
UV2126	22GE	22GX (3-22D1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
UV2126	24BE	24MX (2-24K1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
UV2126	24ME	24MX (2-24K1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
UV2126	25AE	25CX (3-25W1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
Storage Tanks	041E	041X/051X (S-4T1/S-5T1)	HCl Opacity
Storage Tanks	173E	173X (S-17T2)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
Aero 7260HFP, Aero 8860GL, ACCO-PHOS 950, S-10333	20BE	21DX (2-20K1)	H ₃ PO ₄ Opacity
Aero 7260HFP, Aero 8860GL, ACCO-PHOS 950	20BE	21DX (2-20K1)	H ₂ SO ₄ Opacity

[Compliance with this streamlined condition shall insure compliance with 45CSR§§7-3.1, -4.1, and -4.2]

4.1.7. **Operation and Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** The permittee shall, to the extent practicable, install, maintain, and operate all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0 and associated monitoring equipment in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions, or comply with any more stringent limits set forth in this permit or as set forth by any State rule, Federal regulation, or alternative control plan approved by the Secretary.

[45CSR§13-5.11.]

- 4.1.8. The control devices listed in Appendix A shall be operated in accordance with the required monitoring parameters and inspected and maintained in accordance with the Inspection & Preventive Maintenance schedules listed in Appendix A. Missed readings for each scrubber monitoring parameter data element specified in Appendix A shall not exceed 5% of the total required readings in a rolling twelve (12) month period.
 - 4.1.8.1. The following scrubber control devices shall not recirculate or reuse scrubber liquor; these scrubbers shall use once through water as their scrubbing liquor:

Table 4.1.8.1. Scrubbers Requiring Once Through Water

Control Device ID	Control Device Description
041C	Packed Bed Scrubber
041S	Venturi Scrubber

[45CSR§13-5.11]

4.1.9. The permittee shall comply with all applicable requirements of 40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing".

- 4.1.10. [Reserved]
- 4.1.11. The permittee shall not cause, suffer, allow or permit emission of smoke and/or particulate matter into the open air from any process source operation which is greater than twenty (20) percent opacity, except as noted in Sections 3.1.7. and 4.1.12. Process source operations subject to the opacity limitation are indicated in Section 4.1.6.

[45CSR§7-3.1]

- 4.1.12. The opacity provisions of Section 4.1.11 shall not apply to smoke and/or particulate matter emitted from any process source operation which is less than forty (40) percent opacity for any period or periods aggregating no more than five (5) minutes in any sixty (60) minute period. [45CSR§7-3.2]
- 4.1.13. The permittee shall not cause, suffer, allow or permit particulate matter to be vented into the open air from any type of source operation or duplicate source operation, or from all air pollution control equipment installed on any type source operation or duplicate source operation in excess of the quantity specified under type 'a' source operation in Table 45-7A found at the end of 45CSR§7. Process source operations subject to the particulate weight limitation are indicated in Section 4.1.6.

[45CSR§7-4.1]

4.1.14. Mineral acids shall not be released from any type source operation or duplicate source operation or from all pollution control equipment installed on any type source operation or duplicate source operation in excess of the quantity given in Table 4.1.14. Process source operations subject to the mineral acid concentration limitation are indicated in Section 4.1.6.

Table 4.1.14. Mineral Acid Stack Gas Concentration Limitations

Mineral Acid	Allowable Stack Gas Concentration (mg/dscm)
Sulfuric Acid Mist (H ₂ SO ₄)	35
Nitric Acid Mist and/or Vapor (HNO ₃)	70
Hydrochloric Acid Mist and/or Vapor (HCl)	210
Phosphoric Acid Mist and/or Vapor (H ₃ PO ₄)	3

[45CSR§7-4.2]

4.1.15. Due to unavoidable malfunction of equipment, emissions exceeding those set forth in Sections 4.1.13. and 4.1.14. may be permitted by the Director for periods no to exceed ten (10) days upon specific application to the Director. Such application shall be made within twenty-four (24) hours of the malfunction. In cases of major equipment failure, additional time periods may be granted by the Director provided a corrective program has been submitted by the permittee and approved by the Director.

[45CSR§7-9.1]

4.1.16. Maintenance operations shall be exempt from the provisions of 45CSR7-4, and the emission limitations set forth in Sections 4.1.13. and 4.1.14., provided that, at all times the owner or operator conducts maintenance operations in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether acceptable operating and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Director, which may include, but not limited to, monitoring results, opacity observations, review of operating and maintenance procedures and inspection of the source.

[45CSR§7-10.3]

4.1.17. The following equipment, listed in Table 4.1.17, in the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit is used on an as-needed basis and may not be operated for extended periods of time. This equipment is exempt from Section 2.14, but remains subject to Section 3.1.5. Written notification shall be provided to the Director in the event of permanent shutdown of this equipment.

Table 4.1.17. Intermittent Use Equipment

Equipment ID	Source Description
0T3X	Anhydrous HCl Bulk Tube Trailer
181X	Tank
23NC	Venturi Scrubber
11NX (N-11T1)	Tank
11HX (2-11K3)	Still Pot (11HX)/Condenser (3-11CD1)/Mist Eliminator (3-11ME1)
11EX (3-11K1)	Tank
26DX(2-26K1)	Tank
27FX	Tank
27KX	Tank
3-27EX-5	Condenser
23BX	Tank
215X	Column with Condensers (N-21CD3, N-21CD4, & 3-21EX1)
21FX	Tank
21GX	Tank
21QX	Tank
227X	Tank with Condenser (N-22CD1)
228X	Stage 2 Column with Condensers (N-22CD6, N-22CD8, & 3-21EX1)
N-21EX1	Reboiler
N-21-EX2	Preheater
N-22EX5	Rototherm
N-22EX7	Cooler
281X	Storage Tank
303X	Storage Tank

[45CSR§13-5.11]

4.2. Monitoring Requirements

- 4.2.1. The permittee shall perform monitoring of all equipment parameters listed in Appendix A per the minimum data collection frequency and per the data averaging period as indicated.
- 4.2.2. For the purpose of determining compliance with the opacity limits of 45CSR§§7-3.1 and -3.2, the permittee shall conduct visible emission checks or opacity monitoring and recordkeeping for all

emission points and equipment subject to an opacity limit, including those emission sources listed in Table 4.1.6.

Monitoring shall be conducted initially at least once per month with a maximum of forty-five (45) days between consecutive readings. After three consecutive monthly readings in which no visible emissions are observed from any of the subject emission points, those emission points will be allowed to conduct visible emission checks or opacity monitoring once per calendar quarter. If visible emissions or opacity are observed during a quarterly monitoring from an emission point(s), then that emission point(s) with observed emissions or opacity shall be required to revert to monthly monitoring. Any emission point that has reverted to monthly monitoring shall be allowed to again conduct quarterly visible emission checks or opacity monitoring only after three consecutive monthly readings in which no visible emissions are observed from the subject emission point.

These checks shall be conducted by personnel trained in the practices and limitations of 40CFR60 Appendix A, Method 9 or Method 22, or 45CSR§7A, during periods of normal operation of emission sources that vent from the referenced emission points for a sufficient time interval to determine if there is a visible emission. For observations of visible emissions from any emission point(s) which follows a water scrubber, when condensed water vapor is present in the plume as it emerges from the emission outlet, opacity observations shall be made beyond the point in the plume at which condensed water vapor is no longer visible; the observer shall record the approximate distance from the emission outlet to the point in the plume at which the observations are made.

If visible emissions are identified during the visible emission check, or at any other time regardless of operations, the permittee shall conduct an opacity reading using the procedures and requirements of 45CSR§7A within seventy-two (72) hours of the first signs of visible emissions. A 45CSR§7A evaluation shall not be required if the visible emission condition is corrected within seventy-two (72) hours after the visible emission and the sources are operating at normal conditions.

4.2.3. The permittee shall monitor and record monthly the following data pertaining to any control device bypass events per Section 4.1.2: Identification of the control device bypassed, the date and the duration of the bypass, the nature of the repair or maintenance conducted, and the quantity of regulated air pollutants emitted during the bypass time period.

4.3. Testing Requirements

4.3.1. [*Reserved*]

4.4. Recordkeeping Requirements

- 4.4.1. **Record of Monitoring.** The permittee shall keep records of monitoring information that include the following:
 - a. The date, place as defined in this permit, and time of sampling or measurements;
 - b. The date(s) analyses were performed;
 - c. The company or entity that performed the analyses;
 - d. The analytical techniques or methods used;

- e. The results of the analyses; and
- f. The operating conditions existing at the time of sampling or measurement.
- 4.4.2. **Record of Maintenance of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** For all pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0, the permittee shall maintain accurate records of all required pollution control equipment inspection and/or preventative maintenance procedures.
- 4.4.3. **Record of Malfunctions of Air Pollution Control Equipment.** For all air pollution control equipment listed in Section 1.0, the permittee shall maintain records of the occurrence and duration of any malfunction or operational shutdown of the air pollution control equipment during which excess emissions occur. For each such case, the following information shall be recorded:
 - a. The equipment involved.
 - b. Steps taken to minimize emissions during the event.
 - c. The duration of the event.
 - d. The estimated increase in emissions during the event.

For each such case associated with an equipment malfunction, the additional information shall also be recorded:

- e. The cause of the malfunction.
- f. Steps taken to correct the malfunction.
- g. Any changes or modifications to equipment or procedures that would help prevent future recurrences of the malfunction.
- 4.4.4. The emission/discharge estimation models and calculation methodologies developed in Section 4.1.5, as well as production records for each calendar month shall be maintained on site for a period of five (5) years. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request. [45CSR§13-5.11]
- 4.4.5. The permittee shall maintain on site for a period of five (5) years a tabulation of actual emissions/discharges generated using those methods specified in Section 4.1.5, over the most recent continuous rolling twelve (12) calendar month period, showing emission/discharge totals for the regulated air pollutants listed in Sections 4.1.1 and 4.1.3. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.

[45CSR§13-5.11]

- 4.4.6. Records of all monitoring data required by Section 4.2.1 shall be maintained on site as follows:
 - a. All monitoring data required by Section 4.2.1, as specified in Appendix A, shall be maintained on site for a period of no less than five (5) years. Such records may include strip charts, electronic data system records, and hand-written data forms. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.
 - b. For each out-of-range occurrence of a monitoring parameter value for the averaging period specified in Appendix A, records stating the starting date/time and duration of the control

device's out-of-range alarm or reading, the cause of the out-of-range parameter, and any corrective actions taken, shall be maintained on site for a period of no less than five (5) years from the date of monitoring, sampling, or measurement. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.

- c. Missed readings for each scrubber monitoring parameter data element specified in Appendix A shall be recorded and compared to the maximum allowable missed readings limitation in Section 4.1.8. A rolling consecutive twelve (12) month tabulation of missing readings for each scrubber monitoring parameter element shall be maintained on site for a period of no less than five (5) years. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.
- d. In the event that an applicable rule or regulation (such as the MON MACT) requires monitoring more stringent than that required by Section 4.2.1, the more stringent provisions shall apply. Any such required monitoring data shall be maintained on site for a period of no less than five (5) years. Certified copies of these records shall be made available to the Director of the Division of Air Quality or his or her duly authorized representative upon request.

[45CSR§13-5.11]

- 4.4.7. Per the monitoring required by Section 4.2.2, records shall be maintained documenting the date and time of each visible emission check, the name of the responsible observer, the results of the check, and, if necessary, all corrective actions taken. Should an opacity reading be required per 45CSR§7A, records shall be maintained per the procedures of 45CSR§7A-2.
- 4.4.8. Compliance with Sections 4.4.2 and 4.4.3 may be shown by keeping similar records required by the requirements of the Startup, Shutdown, and Malfunction Plan as contained in 40CFR63 Subpart A and as may be amended by specific MACT subpart requirements
- 4.4.9. The permittee shall keep readily accessible records showing the dimension of the Bulk Methanol Storage Tank (121A) and an analysis showing the capacity of the storage vessel. This record shall be maintained for the life of the storage vessel. The permittee shall also maintain a record of the VOL stored, the period of storage, and the maximum true vapor pressure of that VOL during the respective storage period, as pertains to the Bulk Methanol Storage Tank (121A).

 [Compliance with this streamlined condition shall insure compliance with 40CFR§§60.116b(a) through (c)]
- 4.4.10. The permittee shall comply with all applicable requirements of 40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart EEEE "National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Organic Liquids Distribution (Non-Gasoline)" (OLD MACT).

4.5. Reporting Requirements

4.5.1. If the permittee emits any HAPs or TAPs other than those listed in Appendix B from the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit, at an estimated annual emission rate of 50 ppy or greater, the permittee shall provide written notification to the Director of the Division of Air Quality within thirty (30) days of knowledge of such emission. This written notification shall include the potential to emit (in pph and tpy) for each new HAP or TAP species from each of the newly identified emission points or existing emission points listed in Section 1.0 that emit that HAP or TAP species. This condition in no way limits or restricts the reporting requirements of Section 4.5.3.

If the potential to emit for the TAP is greater than the threshold levels of Table 45CSR27-A, the permittee shall either employ BAT at all chemical process units emitting the toxic air pollutant or shall bring the TAP emissions below threshold levels. A proposed compliance program for the

control or reduction of the TAP emissions shall be submitted to the Director within sixty (60) days of the notification required by this section, provided that any source or equipment specifically subject to a federal regulation or standard shall not be required to comply with provisions more stringent than such regulation or standard.

Upon approval by the Director of the proposed compliance program, the permittee shall apply for a modification of this permit to include the proposed compliance program. This condition shall not be construed to limit the Director's ability to initiate any enforcement action prescribed by the Code as a result of deficiencies, errors, or omissions in the prior compliance plan submitted by the permittee.

[45CSR§13-5.11. and 45CSR§27-3.1.]

- 4.5.2. [Reserved]
- 4.5.3. The emission to the air of any TAP resulting from an abnormal release or spill in excess of the following amounts shall be reported to the Director or his authorized representative not later than 24-hours after the permittee has knowledge of such emission:
 - a. For ethylene oxide and vinyl chloride, one (1) pound;
 - b. For acrylonitrile and butadiene, ten (10) pounds;
 - c. For all other toxic air pollutants, fifty (50) pounds.

The permittee shall file a written report with the Director stating the details of all such incidents resulting in the emission of more than fifty (50) pounds of any toxic air pollutant within seven (7) days of the occurrence. The owner/operator shall submit to the Director, at his request, records of all abnormal toxic air pollutant discharges to the air.

[45CSR§27-10.4.] [State Enforceable Only]

- 4.5.4. The permittee shall notify the USEPA Administrator and the Director of the Division of Air Quality within thirty (30) days when the maximum true vapor pressure of the VOL stored in the Bulk Methanol Storage Tank (121A) exceeds a maximum true vapor pressure of 27.6 kPa. **[40CFR§60.116b(d)]**
- 4.5.5. Written notification of any revisions of the Building 82 Manufacturing Unit equipment/emission units, control devices, or emissions points as listed in Sections 1.0, 4.1.6, and 4.1.17, or Appendix A of this permit, shall be submitted to the Director of the Division of Air Quality by August 15th for the calendar semi-annual time period of January 1st through June 30th, and by February 15th for the calendar semi-annual time period of July 1st through December 31st in which the revision occurred. This section does not limit the permittee's ability to request a permit administrative update or modification pursuant to Sections 2.8, 2.9, or 2.10, and in no way limits the permittee's responsibility to obtain a modification of this permit pursuant to 45CSR§13-5 prior to activities that would constitute a modification or major modification as defined under 45CSR§13, 45CSR§14, or 45CSR§19 (whichever is appropriate). [45CSR§13-5.11]

APPENDIX A – Parametric Monitoring

Control Device ID	Description	Applicable Regulations	Emission Group(s) *	Monitoring Parameter	Parameter Value	Data Collection Frequency	Data Averaging Period	Inspection/ Preventative Maintenance Frequency
041C	Packed Bed Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF - HAP; 45CSR7 - Mineral Acids	A1846 (HCl Storage)	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 1.2 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
041S	Venturi Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF - HAP; 45CSR7 - Mineral Acids	A1846 (HCl Storage)	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 3 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
05VC	Vapor return line	45CSR7 – Mineral Acids	A1846	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
05KC	Scrubber	45CSR7 – Mineral Acids	A1846, UV2908, UV3638. S10104, XD-5002	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 3 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
07CC	Scrubber	45CSR7 – PM	UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 12 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
075C	Vapor return line	NA	UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
08RC	Dust Collector	45CSR7 – PM	UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	Section 4.2.2 ²	≤ 20%	Monthly ²	NA	Annual
08VC	Vapor return line	NA	UV3346, UV3529, UV4593, UV4611, UV4801, UV4802, UV6435, UV6460	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
11MV	Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – HAP	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 10.7 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
11MW	Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – HAP	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 7.8 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
11MX	Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – HAP	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 7.8 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
11MY	Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – HAP	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 7.8 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
11MZ ³	Scrubber	40 C.F.R. 63, Subpart FFFF – HAP	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	Inlet water (liquor) flowrate	≥ 7.8 gpm	15 minutes ¹	Calendar daily	Annual
10VC	Vapor return line	NA	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
11VC	Vapor return line	NA	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
14VC	Vapor return line	NA	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
15VC	Vapor return line	NA	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
16VC	Vapor return line	NA	Batch Column, Methanol Column, Raw Material Storage Tanks	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
13JC	Dust Collector	45CSR7 – PM	A1790, A2777, UV2908, UV3638	Section 4.2.2 ²	≤ 20%	Monthly ²	NA	Annual

Control Device ID	Description	Applicable Regulations	Emission Group(s) *	Monitoring Parameter	Parameter Value	Data Collection Frequency	Data Averaging Period	Inspection/ Preventative Maintenance Frequency
17VC	Vapor return line	NA	A1790, UV3638	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
18VC	Vapor return line	NA	A1790, UV2908, UV3638	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
22QC	Dust Collector	45CSR7 – PM	A425, A1790, A2777, CA150, CIP200, UV416, UV1164, UV2126, UV2908, UV3638, UV-3638 IA	Section 4.2.2 ²	≤ 20%	Monthly ²	NA	Annual
23AC	Dust Collector	45CSR7 – PM	CA-150, UV2908	Section 4.2.2 ²	≤ 20%	Monthly ²	NA	Annual
23НС	Vapor return line	NA	UV3638	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual
26GX	Dust Collector	45CSR7-PM	A425, A1790, CA-150, UV1164, UV2908, UV3638, UV36381A	Section 4.2.2 ²	≤ 20%	Monthly ²	NA	Annual
27VC	Vapor return line	NA	Hazardous Waste Storage Tank	NA	NA	NA	NA	Annual

^{*} The control device requirements apply when the listed emission group(s) are operating and venting to the control device.

Data logging of flow rate at least once every fifteen (15) minutes.

Visual observations/Method 9 opacity reading per the conditions and requirements of and at the frequency specified in Section 4.2.2.

Scrubber 11MZ is an installed spare scrubber, to be used only if one of these scrubbers is non-operational: 11MV, 11MW, 11MX, or 11MY.

APPENDIX B – Hazardous Air Pollutants

CAS No.	Name	Table 45-13A/Rule 27 Toxic Air Pollutant?	Exceeds 45-13A/Rule 27 Threshold?
75-07-0	Acetaldehyde	No	
79-06-1	Acrylamide	No	
79-10-7	Acrylic Acid	No	
98-07-7	Benzotrichloride	No	
542-88-1	Bis (Chloromethyl) Ether	No	
95-48-7	o-Cresol	No	
68-12-2	Dimethyl Formamide	No	
77-78-1	Dimethyl Sulfate	No	
100-41-4	Ethylbenzene	No	
50-00-0	Formaldehyde	Yes	No
7647-01-0	Hydrochloric Acid	No	
123-31-9	Hydroquinone	No	
67-56-1	Methanol	No	
108-88-3	Methyl Isobutyl Ketone	No	
108-88-3	Toluene	No	
584-84-9	2, 4 – Toluene Diisocyanate	No	
121-44-8	Triethylamine	No	
1330-20-7	Xylenes (isomers & mixtures)	No	
			_

CERTIFICATION OF DATA ACCURACY

	I, the undersigned, hereby cert	ify that, based on info	rmation and belief for	ormed after reasonable
inquiry, all information contained in the attached				, representing the
period beginning		and ending		_, and any supporting
documents appe	ended hereto, is true, accurate, and	l complete.		
Signature ¹ (please use blue ink)	Responsible Official or Authorized Representative		Date	
Name & Title (please print or type)	Name		Title	
Telephone No.		Fax N	No	

- This form shall be signed by a "Responsible Official." "Responsible Official" means one of the following:
 - a. For a corporation: The president, secretary, treasurer, or vice-president of the corporation in charge of a principal business function, or any other person who performs similar policy or decision-making functions for the corporation, or a duly authorized representative of such person if the representative is responsible for the overall operation of one or more manufacturing, production, or operating facilities applying for or subject to a permit and either:
 - (i) the facilities employ more than 250 persons or have a gross annual sales or expenditures exceeding \$25 million (in second quarter 1980 dollars), or
 - (ii) the delegation of authority to such representative is approved in advance by the Director;
 - b. For a partnership or sole proprietorship: a general partner or the proprietor, respectively;
 - c. For a municipality, State, Federal, or other public entity: either a principal executive officer or ranking elected official. For the purposes of this part, a principal executive officer of a Federal agency includes the chief executive officer having responsibility for the overall operations of a principal geographic unit of the agency (e.g., a Regional Administrator of U.S. EPA); or
 - d. The designated representative delegated with such authority and approved in advance by the Director.